



Commission de la santé mentale du Canada

# COVID-19 and Early Childhood Mental Health: Fostering Systems Change and Resilience Policy Brief



Ce document est disponible en français

#### **Citation information**

Suggested citation: Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2021). *COVID-19 and early childhood mental health: Fostering systems change and resilience — Policy brief.* Ottawa, Canada: Mental Health Commission of Canada.

© 2021 Mental Health Commission of Canada

The views represented herein solely represent the views of the Mental Health Commission of Canada.

ISBN: 978-1-77318-243-8

Legal deposit National Library of Canada



Health Canada Santé Canada

The views represented herein solely represent the views of the Mental Health Commission of Canada. Production of this material is made possible through a financial contribution from Health Canada.

## **Acknowledgments**

The Mental Health Commission of Canada operates primarily on the unceded traditional Territory of the Anishinabe Algonquin Nation whose presence here reaches back to time immemorial. The Algonquin people have lived on this land as keepers and defenders of the Ottawa River Watershed and its tributaries. We are privileged to benefit from their long history of welcoming many Nations to this beautiful territory. We also recognize the traditional lands across what is known as Canada on which our staff and stakeholders reside.

Our policy research work uses an intersectional Sex and Gender-Based Plus lens to identify, articulate, and address health and social inequities through policy action. In this respect, our work is guided by engagement with diverse lived experiences and other forms of expertise to shape our knowledge synthesis and policy recommendations. We are committed to continuous learning and welcome feedback.

The Mental Health Commission of Canada and the Canadian Paediatric Society would like to thank the external reviewers and staff who provided important and valued contributions to this work.

#### **Expert reviewers**

Leanne Boyd, Dr. Robert Whitley, Miranda Andrews, Dr. Doris Payer

#### **Canadian Paediatric Society**

Dr. Daphne Korczak, Dr. Robin Williams, Francine Charbonneau, Elizabeth Moreau

Canadian Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry

**Public Health Agency of Canada** 

**Mental Health Commission of Canada** 

Brandon Hey, Dr. Mary Bartram, Francine Knoops

# Contents

Purpose	1
Method	1
Key messages	1
Introduction	2
Considerations	5
Why focus on parental stress?	5
Adopting sex, gender, and health-equity lenses	6
What we know about parental stress and child mental health	
Financial stress	
Housing stress and domestic violence	9
Working and parenting at home	9
Parental leave and remuneration policies	10
Reduced social support	10
Family breakdown and custody issues	11
Parental mental illness and children with developmental disabilities	13
Options for Promotion and Prevention	14
Mental health promotion and mental illness prevention for all	14
Social support and general wellness	14
Spirituality and religion	15
Mental health first aid and peer support	15
High-quality early childhood education	16
Gender equity in parenting and employment	17
Targeted mental illness prevention and early intervention	19
Access to e-mental health services	19
Gaps in perinatal mental health services and supports	19
Early childhood mental health capacity	20
Strategic Investments, Accountability, and Progress	21
Conclusion	22
References	23
Appendix A	41
Search strategy	
Appendix B	
Areas of strategic investments, stratified by type of parenting stress and priority pop	

# **Purpose**

This policy brief seeks to provide guidance to decision makers, systems planners, and policy makers about ways to support infants, young children, and their families in light of the mental health needs emerging from or being worsened by the coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic. It does so through an examination of the following research questions:

- 1. What are the mental health impacts of COVID-19 on new and expectant parents, infants, young children, and their families in Canada? In what ways do these impacts change across different population groups?
- 2. What are the risk and protective factors associated with resilience and positive mental health for new and expectant parents, infants, young children, and their families in the context of COVID-19?
- 3. What measures are being adopted in Canada to respond to the mental health needs of new and expectant parents, infants, young children, and their families? What measures ought to be amplified or changed?

Using a population mental health approach, the brief provides recommendations from a promotion and prevention lens that includes a strong focus on health equity and the social determinants of health. <sup>1,2</sup> Since the full range of child-protection policies is beyond the current scope, issues of child maltreatment are mainly considered from a prevention perspective. In recognition of the increasing diversity of families in Canada, a *parent* will be taken to mean "anyone who is a primary caregiver for children, whether in a biological or other kind of relationship" (p. 5).<sup>3</sup>

### Method

We conducted a rapid scan of the academic and grey literature between July and November 2020, drawing on findings from a previous Mental Health Commission of Canada (MHCC) COVID-19 response scan (April 2020)<sup>4</sup> and scoping work conducted by the MHCC's Early Childhood Mental Health team.<sup>5,\*</sup>

A first draft of our findings was circulated for comment to members of the MHCC's expert advisory group on early childhood mental health, the Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction, the Canadian Paediatric Society's task forces on early years and on child and youth mental health, the Canadian Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry's executive and advocacy committees, and the Public Health Agency of Canada. The MHCC considered all such input in developing this policy brief.

## Key messages

Successfully bolstering early childhood mental health and resilience is fundamentally about
adequately funding and resourcing people, with attention to human resources and retention.
Areas of strategic investment include expanding universally available, high-quality, and culturally
safe mental health and substance use services, as well as early childhood education (ECE) for
diverse parent groups, infants, young children, and extended families.

<sup>\*</sup> See Appendix A for details about our search strategy.

- While there are many risk factors at play, there are reasons to be optimistic: increased social, emotional, and financial supports can strengthen resilience. Providing communities, families, parents, and children with needed supports at the appropriate level of intensity can help to alleviate the mental health impacts of the pandemic. Such supports may also empower families and help to prevent understandable grief and suffering from becoming pathologized.
- Parenting stress can be reduced through rapid, strategic investments that can help prevent
  adverse outcomes for child development, mental health, and families. Areas of investment
  include flexible employment benefits, universal child care, peer-support programs, mental health
  first aid (MHFA), and digital early literacy interventions. An added emphasis is warranted on
  adaptation to rural and remote communities and on expansion of home visiting, perinatal
  interventions, and family-systems interventions.
- Health equity, sex- and gender-based analysis (SGBA+), and intersectionality should guide areas of strategic investments and improvements in infrastructure. Parents with young children have been particularly stressed by school closures during the pandemic, with a disproportionate impact on women. The pandemic is also compounding stressors for children, parents, families, and communities that experienced a greater social disadvantage prior to the pandemic, including racialized, Indigenous, single parent, low-income populations and those living with mental illness or developmental needs.\*

# Introduction

While the COVID-19 pandemic is having impacts on the mental health and well-being of the whole population, those on parents and families of infants and young children are unique and significant. This group has had to juggle multiple roles and responsibilities, often in the face of lost or reduced financial security, social support, and suspension or disruption in family routines, such as child care, schooling, and outdoor activities. <sup>6-8</sup> Because too many stressors have combined with inadequate protective factors, opportunities for resilience and optimal child development have been impeded. <sup>9,10</sup>

Amid COVID-19, 40 per cent of parents in Ontario are reporting behavioural-emotional challenges in their children. Across the country, 61 per cent of parents are "very" or "extremely" concerned with managing their child's behaviours, anxiety, emotions, and stress levels. In the U.S., 33 per cent of parents are reporting an increase in their children's "fussiness" or disruptive behaviours. A U.S.-based survey found that, for 53 per cent of women and 37 per cent of men, coronavirus-related stress was negatively affecting their mental health. In Canada, between May and September 2020, 10 per cent of respondents reported experiencing suicidal ideation since the onset of the pandemic (up from three per cent in 2016), with thoughts of suicide more common among parents and parents of young children (13 per cent). These rates may be even worse for children with pre-existing mental health conditions, which in British Columbia, could increase 10-fold from pre-COVID-19 levels.

The pandemic is having an impact on parental mental health, particularly for women and in households with younger children. One example is an increase in the rates of maternal mental illness. <sup>17-19</sup> Compared with the pre-COVID-19 period, maternal depression has increased from 10 per cent to 32 per cent for mothers of children 0-18 months; from 9 per cent to 42 per cent for mothers of children 18 months to 4

<sup>\*</sup> See Appendix B for an overview of recommended areas for strategic investments.

years old; and from nine per cent to 43 per cent for mothers of children 5 to 8 years old.<sup>20</sup> A poll conducted by the MHCC and the Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction found that parents with children under 12 were more likely to report moderate to severe symptoms of anxiety than the general population (34 versus 26 per cent). Further, this increase in anxiety is paired with an increase in alcohol use. Parents who use alcohol in households with children under 12 were also more likely to report increased use than the general population (37 versus 30 per cent) and report problematic use (29 versus 22 per cent).<sup>21</sup>

These pandemic trends are concerning for each of the four reasons discussed below:

- 1. Positive child development, which promotes health, mental health, and social outcomes later in life, is critically reliant on quality relationships with parents.<sup>22,23</sup> Attachment and social-emotional development are the building blocks needed to ensure that quality relationships are established and maintained. Yet, when parents have fewer resources available to help them cope psychologically, financially, or socially it can cause a breakdown in family relationships, something that occurs across diverse family populations and ethnic groups.<sup>24-27</sup>
  - Left unabated, too much parental stress\* of the sort being experienced during the pandemic can become "toxic," translating into behaviours that reduce parental responsiveness and enhance toxic stress.† Factors contributing to or resulting from toxic stress are known as adverse childhood experiences (ACEs),‡ which include parental alcohol and drug consumption, spousal conflict, intimate partner violence, parental separation, verbal and physical abuse, and neglect. <sup>28-34</sup> Parenting stress at infancy also enhances the risk for mental illness in preschoolers. <sup>35</sup> For parents of children with developmental needs (e.g., autism spectrum disorder), such stress is associated with an elevated presence of pediatric sleep problems a precursor to both child and parental mental illness. <sup>36</sup>
- 2. Whether or not daycares and schools have reopened, discrepancies in access remain.<sup>37</sup> Though some population groups prefer child care through extended kin networks, <sup>38,39</sup> early childhood education (ECE) improves parent-child relationships and resilience. For children of lower socioeconomic status, ECE can reduce disparities in cognitive and linguistic development, promote school readiness, and increase academic and vocational achievement (as well as social outcomes later in life).<sup>40-45</sup> Other gains associated with access to schools and ECE include increased social support, adherence to healthy routines and structures, and food security for low-income children.<sup>46</sup>

Yet ECE accessibility was already limited prior to COVID-19, through limitations in reach, affordability, and cultural appropriateness. 47-49 Licensed centres, which are benchmarked to best

<sup>\*</sup> Parental and parenting stress are used interchangeably in this brief. Both refer to the distinct stress experienced by parents when their perception of the demands of parenting exceed their available resources. (See, e.g., "Parenting Stress," by K. Deater-Deckard, N. Chen, and S. El Mallah, 2017, Oxford Bibliographies Online, para. 1. https://doi.org/10.1093/OBO/9780199828340-0142).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup> According to the Harvard Center on the Developing Child's <u>Toxic Stress</u> page, a toxic stress response "can occur when a child experiences strong, frequent, and/or prolonged adversity . . . without adequate adult support. This kind of prolonged activation of the stress response systems can disrupt the development of brain architecture and other organ systems, and increase the risk for stress-related disease and cognitive impairment, well into the adult years (para. 6)." <sup>‡</sup> For the purposes of this brief, ACEs are early life events that are stressful or traumatic, which mould or shape the health of children and families, with impacts that often transcend generations (see <u>Di Lemma et al.</u>, 2019).

practices and professional standards, provide better social-emotional development gains for children, they are unavailable for 75 to 80 per cent of people in Canada. <sup>50-52</sup> Moreover, significant gaps remain in early childhood workforce needs, including elevating salaries to meet or exceed two-thirds of salary levels for teachers. <sup>53,54</sup> Prior to the pandemic, ECE access proved to be challenging for First Nations parents and for single, racialized mothers, especially in rural and remote areas. <sup>55,56</sup>

When child care is culturally tailored to First Nations, through programs such as Aboriginal Head Start, it can further enhance development and promote linguistic mastery and knowledge of First Nations languages. Traditional teachings offered in child care can promote greater satisfaction with child-care and ECE services among First Nations parents. Limited reports suggest that single, First Nations mothers find public ECE and child care preferable to alternative arrangements.<sup>57</sup>

During the first wave of the pandemic, disproportionate risks to child development across socio-economic, gendered, and racialized lines were amplified by inadequacies and disruptions in ECE and child care. <sup>58-60</sup> For example, during school disruptions, parents with at least a bachelor's degree were more likely to engage in academic activities with their children three or more times a week, compared with parents with only a high school diploma (88 and 67 per cent, respectively). <sup>61</sup>

Disruptions and inequities in access to ECE may also be perpetuating traditional gender roles in families, especially when they are combined with the long-standing gaps in both paid parental leave and father-friendly mental health services. Although all parents are experiencing stress during the pandemic, the traditional gendered division of labour has left many women who have remained in the workforce balancing work and caring for children from home — a situation that has exacerbated stress and created mental health impacts for all parents. <sup>62-69</sup>

This confluence of forces may have also undermined women's workforce participation rates, which as of April 2020, fell to their lowest point (55 per cent) since May 1986.<sup>70,71</sup> The current situation may compromise child development through deprivation of the resources needed for child safety and security, while at the same time limiting women's ability to experience upward social mobility to the benefit of their children, family, and society.<sup>72-74</sup>

3. There are many pre-existing issues in the availability, relevance, and quality of mental health services for early years populations and their parents.<sup>75</sup> Canada's child mental health services and supports are characterized and challenged by long wait-times and weak accountability mechanisms for public funding.<sup>76-78</sup> Certain priority populations and parent groups continue to experience limited access to pre- and post-natal mental health services, telemedicine, telepsychology, and family therapy.<sup>79-82</sup>

These access issues exist in conjunction with rising emotional-behavioural issues — the single largest reason for referral to children's mental health services over the past three decades<sup>83</sup> — which indicate significant developmental vulnerabilities (precursors to child mental illness). As of 2014, on average 27.6 per cent of 5-year-olds had one (or more) emotional-behavioural issue (using slightly different time periods for each province and territory). All In addition, some reports indicate inadequacies in infant and early childhood health training among mental health practitioners. A survey released during COVID-19 shows that 57.3 per cent of perinatal mental health practitioners do not receive specialized training in perinatal mood and anxiety disorders. The confluence of

- community and family stressors now being experienced may further jeopardize parent and infant mental health and worsen the adequacy of services and supports.
- 4. Global health emergencies can considerably impact children's development, health, and mental health outcomes across the lifespan, even for well-resourced, well-educated families.<sup>88</sup> Quarantines imposed during previous infectious disease outbreaks, such as the 2003 SARS epidemic, provide one example. As a result of SARS quarantine measures, 28.9 per cent of adults (from a community sample) met the cut-off scores for post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD).<sup>89,90</sup> These impacts were also felt by quarantined children, whose risk of having PTSD symptoms was four times greater than that of non-quarantined children.<sup>91,92</sup> The reach, duration, and impact of COVID-19, however, is much greater than any previous infectious disease outbreak or emergency.<sup>93-95</sup>

With these issues in mind, the brief identifies and explores key targets for intervention. It also makes recommendations about ways to offset negative mental health impacts, while fostering child, parent, and community resilience in the face of stress and uncertainty.

# **Considerations**

In the first years of life, the brain grows a million new connections a second. It also triples in size from 0-6 years of age. 96 This period is also the single most plastic and yet vulnerable period of brain development in the life course. 97,98 Children's emerging brain architecture is highly reliant on the nature and quality of relationships with their primary parents. 99-101 Quality relationships realized through serve-and-return exchanges provide children with the building blocks needed for secure attachment, emotional regulation, health, and well-being across the lifespan. 102,103

While the COVID-19 pandemic is an unprecedented global event, we know from previous economic downturns, recessions, natural disasters, and smaller-scale infectious disease outbreaks that such events can disrupt early brain development. These events often disrupt or alter parent-child and parent-infant relationships and interactions as well as parents' sensitivity to their infant's or child's needs. 104,105 Chronic stress can also trigger the activation of genetic markers implicated in mental illness. 106,107 These impacts are most pronounced if the stressful experiences are left unabated and/or happen during pregnancy and periods of rapid brain development. For instance, pregnant mothers exposed to the Quebec ice storms had elevated rates of the stress hormone cortisol, which translated into increased levels in their toddlers that was later associated with externalizing disorders in adolescence. 108,109

## Why focus on parental stress?

While some impacts are brought about by a mother's biology, parenting stress also manifests itself psychologically and behaviourally. When a parent's stress is tolerable, parental coping strategies can model appropriate responses for children. Yet, when the situation becomes overwhelming, stress can negatively influence parents' cognitions, worsen coping strategies, and trigger mental health symptoms (e.g., depressive episodes). This confluence of factors can prevent secure attachment and decrease parents' sensitivity to their infant's or children's needs. 112,113

Understandably, parental stress is associated with perceived parenting stress and self-reported mental health problems and is specifically linked to generalized anxiety disorder and depression. These

associations are most robust when parents spend more than 20 hours a week on child care or homeschooling. Beyond this threshold, parental stress can undermine children's and parents' mental health and resilience and diminish parents' ability to care for themselves or be attentive to their children. 116

Too much stress can translate into harsh and punitive parenting and child maltreatment, which stifles children's development through hypervigilance to threat and by compromising a child's sense of safety and capacity to self-regulate. 117,118 Over the long term, child maltreatment increases the risk of emotional problems and mental illness across the lifespan. In the context of disasters, crises, and economic downturns (or some combination thereof), parenting stress may be triggered by financial pressure, alterations in family structures and routines, unequal or unsustainable parenting roles, mental health impacts, and the loss of social supports. Through these channels, stress originating from outside the family can disrupt child development within the family. 120,121

Consequently, parenting stress is a strategic priority for prevention and intervention, modified through supported and supportive parenting. It is crucial to restoring the human, social, and financial resources parents need to parent effectively and help families cope and bounce back from the shocks and adversities of COVID-19. Reducing parental stress starts by ensuring that families' basic needs are met.<sup>122</sup> Doing so is critical for preventing ACEs and for maintaining or reestablishing healthy spousal and parent-child relationships, parent and child mental health, and child development.<sup>123,124</sup>

Interventions are especially important when children are in critical developmental periods, since compared with older children they are more strongly affected by too much parental stress and adversity. Such stress and adversity may combine with mental health histories, coping capacities, and parental skills and education. For instance, compared with 7- to 11-year-old children, preschoolers that experience parental separation are at much greater risk for externalizing disorders in adolescence. Also

Despite current efforts to mitigate these risks, recent surveys indicate that more actions, from progressive social policy to mental health services and supports, are needed to offset or reduce current levels of parent and family stress. In the United States, 68 per cent of parents reported increased stress since the pandemic began. During the summer of 2020, one-third of Canadian families reported very high or extreme anxiety about the family stress related to COVID-19 confinement. When extreme family stress was present, it was associated with a reduced likelihood to report better mental health. 128

Recommendation 1: Focus on parenting stress as a strategic priority for intervention.

## Adopting sex, gender, and health-equity lenses

As with many social issues, the sources and severity of parental stress are not evenly distributed. <sup>129</sup> Parental stress exacerbates the social determinants of health and inequalities that existed prior to COVID-19. For example, those living with multiple disadvantages across race, class, education, disability, and immigration status have been disproportionately affected by unemployment during the

pandemic.<sup>130-132</sup> As of August 2020, the highest rates of unemployment in Canada were experienced by people of Arabic (17.9 per cent); African, Caribbean, and Black (ACB) (17.6 per cent); and Southeast Asian (16.6 per cent) ethnicity.<sup>133</sup> Unemployment rates of 10 per cent for First Nations, Inuit, and Métis (FNIM) prior to the pandemic rose to 16.6 per cent between March and May 2020.<sup>134</sup> In addition, 41 per cent of FNIM families reported "very high" or "extreme" concern about the impacts of quarantining on family stress, compared with 28 per cent for non-Indigenous families. Further, 47 per cent of FNIM women reported this concern, compared with the 33 per cent of men.<sup>135</sup>

Similarly, among populations that use drugs, COVID-19 infection-control measures have worsened the opioid crisis, which hospitalized 16 people a day and killed 4,000 in 2018. British Columbia reported 183 opioid-related deaths in June 2020, compared with 76 in June 2019. Although this crisis has been heightened by the increasing contamination and toxicity of the illegal drug supply (e.g., carfentanil), COVID-19 infection control has caused disruptions in and losses of substance use services, such as harm reduction (e.g., safe consumption sites), opioid agonist therapies, and continued medication access (buprenorphine, methadone). Along with worsened drug toxicity (e.g., higher fentanyl concentrations), this situation has spurred drug overdose and relapse rates among pregnant and parenting mothers who use drugs. Along with worsened drugs overdose and relapse rates among pregnant and parenting mothers who use drugs.

As in previous infectious disease outbreaks, ethnically diverse communities are at a heightened risk of death, dying, and forced exposure to the coronavirus. Structural factors such as economic inequality, racism, discrimination, congregate housing, disruptions and inadequacies in health and social services, alongside a lack of access to green spaces, safe communities, and nutritious foods, increase these risks. <sup>139-141</sup> Such inequities are linked to greater risk factors, fewer protective factors, and potentially reduced resilience in the face of COVID-19. <sup>142,143</sup> For parents, children, and families in these communities, COVID-19 threatens to augment and compound complex trauma, grief, loss, and suffering. <sup>144</sup>

In other studies, women reported higher levels of fear of about contracting the virus and more difficulties with sleep, anxiety, nervousness, and sadness than men. 145,146 Pregnant women are at a disproportionate risk for infection and complications from COVID-19. When combining these social and demographic factors, the psychological risks of COVID-19 increase in a cumulative and compounding fashion. For example, research shows that pregnant and/or parenting women, those closest to family stress, and/or those who have recently experienced a death in the family are most likely to experience severe mental distress. These demographic and psychosocial risk factors may combine with disruptions or impediments to health, mental health, and social-service access to worsen psychological risks. 147

For these reasons, efforts to reduce parental stress associated with the COVID-19 pandemic must employ a sex and gender as well as a health-equity lens. Doing so is imperative for examining and adopting policies and making strategic investments that can respond to the mental health needs of diverse parent and family populations affected by the pandemic. 148,149

Recommendation 2: Embed a sex- and gender-based analysis (SGBA+) and a health-equity lens in all policy, programs, and research pertaining to the mental health needs of the population age 0-6 and their parents.

## What we know about parental stress and child mental health

Based on the available evidence, the following section discusses each major source of parental stress and the populations and parent groups that may be impacted the most.

#### **Financial stress**

Financial stress and economic insecurity not only affect mental health, they also alter parent-child relationships and parenting behaviours. The prevalence, severity, and distribution of early childhood mental illness also exists along a socio-economic gradient. A one-standard-deviation rise in financial insecurity is associated with an increased score of 0.41 on the General Health Questionnaire (a measure of anxiety), and during previous economic downturns, unemployment has contributed to suicide risk.

Financial stress has been identified as one of the most frequent mental health stressors associated with COVID-19.<sup>158-160</sup> During the pandemic, 38.2 per cent of mothers across North America have reported financial strain.<sup>161</sup> As of October 2020, the number of individuals in Canada receiving employment insurance had tripled from its February pre-pandemic levels,<sup>162</sup> and as of May, 14.6 per cent reported being food insecure, up from 10.5 per cent in 2017-18.<sup>163</sup> For those affected by food insecurity, 64 per cent said this disruption is affecting their connection with loved ones.<sup>164</sup> In the U.S., a recent study found that half of those lacking financial resources reported experiencing more parental stress,<sup>165</sup> while 22 per cent of parents reported issues related to purchases for basic needs.<sup>166</sup>

While COVID-19 has touched the lives of everyone in Canada, low-income, FNIM, and immigrant and racialized families have been disproportionately affected. According to Statistics Canada data six months after the pandemic began, 35 per cent of racialized respondents said that COVID-19 was significantly affecting their ability to meet their financial obligations, compared with 22 per cent of White respondents. Among FNIM respondents, 28 per cent said they had borrowed (or expected to borrow) money to cover basic needs, compared with 19 per cent of the general population. These diverse populations are overrepresented in industries hardest hit by the pandemic, as are women.

As of August 2020, the level of women's workforce participation was the lowest (55 per cent) since 1986. Paralleling past trends, financial stress has been especially acute for mothers across diverse family types. With inequities in pay and parental leave, mothers who are part of a couple are usually the first (and often the only) parent to take time off. While single mothers were three times more likely to live in poverty prior to the pandemic, the economic recovery from COVID-19 to date has been worst for single mothers and mothers of children under 6.178

It is striking that 37.5 per cent of single mothers with children under 12 lost their jobs or are working from home, compared with 25.5 per cent of mothers of two-parent families.<sup>179</sup> In April and May 2020, employment rates of single mothers hovered near 50 per cent, compared with a range of 67 to 69 per cent for mothers who were part of a couple.<sup>180</sup> Compared with other family types, single mothers of children under 6 have experienced the worst recovery in terms of hours of work lost. For this group, rates were near 55 per cent in May, compared with 31 per cent for single mothers of children over 6. As of August 2020, economic recovery rates were down 37 per cent for single mothers with children under 6, compared with 15 per cent for single mothers of children over 6.<sup>181</sup>

Consequently, there is a significant need to provide ongoing financial support, especially for those now experiencing the worst economic insecurity and job loss. In particular, accessible child care is critical for supporting and maintaining workforce participation. These strategies are vital to alleviating sources of family distress and restoring effective parenting, child coping habits, and resilience. 184

Recommendation 3: Ensure the continuation of income support measures for all parents, with an emphasis on parent populations facing disproportionate economic impacts from the pandemic.

#### Housing stress and domestic violence

As extreme financial stress is related to precarious housing, homelessness, and increased susceptibility to COVID-19, affordable housing is needed to shelter and protect infants, children, and parents. Current reports indicate that women, girls, and gender-diverse people are at an increased risk of losing their households. <sup>185,186</sup> International studies found that those experiencing homelessness during the first wave of the pandemic reported worsened physical and mental health. <sup>187</sup> For those with mental illness, a lack of housing is one of the chief barriers to accessing mental health services and continuity of care. In the Greater Toronto Area, referrals to victim services increased threefold during the first wave of the pandemic, indicating that a rapid expansion of shelters is critical to protect those fleeing domestic violence. <sup>188,189</sup> Under Canada's National Housing Strategy, \$236.7 million is allocated to homelessness and the emergency response to COVID-19, while \$40 million is being provided to support shelters for women fleeing domestic violence. <sup>190,191</sup> This funding appears to be a step in the right direction. Nevertheless, recurrent shortages in shelter beds and access to mental health and substance use services for these populations remain ongoing challenges.

Recommendation 4: Further expand and monitor access to housing and shelter for parents at risk of precarious housing, homelessness, and/or domestic violence.

#### Working and parenting at home

Following the first wave of the pandemic, the closure of schools and early learning centres compromised work-life balance; parents were now facing competing time demands between caregiving and work responsibilities. <sup>192</sup> Just two per cent of children continued attending child care, and only nine per cent of study participants reported using child-care services during the first wave of shutdowns (as of July 29, 2020). Just prior to the fall, 49 per cent of parents felt reluctant to send their children back to school or child care due to the health of their child or a family member. <sup>193</sup> Yet, in June 2020, 74 per cent of parents in Canada reported "very high" or "extreme" concern for their ability to balance child care, schooling, and work responsibilities. These concerns are especially high for parents of preschool and young school-aged children, at 70 and 80 per cent, respectively. <sup>194</sup>

During this time, many families also reported reduced physical activity, lower sleep quality, and increased screen time — all of which pose risks for child development. <sup>195,196</sup> Conversely, outdoor recreation and play are among the largest protective factors for population mental health and are especially beneficial for promoting the social-emotional and cognitive development of young children. <sup>197,198</sup> Yet, only 4.8 per cent of children in Canada between 5 and 17 met physical activity guidelines during the first wave of COVID-19 lockdowns. <sup>199</sup>

Recommendation 5: Provide guidance regarding screen time and physical activity for young children to parents who are working from home, and increase access to spaces for outdoor play.

#### Parental leave and remuneration policies

As with financial strain, higher parental stress is unevenly distributed by gender or socio-economic status. COVID-19 measures may have also interacted with social policies and norms to reinforce traditional caregiving roles — with mothers, young parents, parents of young children, and single parents absorbing the greatest burdens. Some reports indicate that households with the lowest income are experiencing the most parental stress or are juggling multiple roles and responsibilities.

Recommendation 6: Strengthen income support and paid parental leave policies to promote more balanced gender roles and reduce parental stress.

#### **Reduced social support**

The pandemic is also impacting the nature and quality of spousal relationships and social supports. Community surveys have found that feelings of isolation and loneliness are on the rise in Canada. As of July 2020,

- 43 per cent of parents were reporting "very high" or "extremely high" concern about staying connected with friends and family<sup>205</sup>
- 37 per cent of parents were "very concerned" or "extremely concerned" with their ability to get along and support one another<sup>206</sup>
- 40 per cent of new mothers were reporting loneliness.<sup>207,\*</sup>

While various pockets of society are feeling more lonely, these experiences are especially acute for single parents and parents of young children.<sup>208,209</sup> Previous research syntheses found that social support was also weaker for divorced and separated families, compared with two-parent families.<sup>210</sup> One study found that older, higher-income mothers actually experienced significantly less social support than younger or lower-income mothers.<sup>211</sup>

<sup>\*</sup> Based on a survey of 31 pregnant and postpartum women.

Physical isolation is associated with increased family stress and adverse psychological outcomes, including a fourfold increase in post-traumatic stress symptoms in parents and children. Following patterns seen during previous disasters and emergencies, the loss or reduction of social supports may increase the impacts of community and societal traumas (such as living through a pandemic and widespread bereavement).

Degraded social supports can increase the risk for child maltreatment and domestic violence. Risks for these and other ACEs are worsened by the parental consumption of alcohol and other substances — which is on the rise during the pandemic. Conversely, the increased involvement of extended family members during quarantine can reduce the risk of harsh approaches to parenting.

Previous disaster research found some cases of improved emotion sharing and bonding within families.<sup>223</sup> Preliminary COVID-19 research in the summer of 2020 found that six in 10 parents were spending more time connecting with their children, and parents of young children were nearly twice as likely to spend time on artistic pursuits, compared with couples who had no children or were parents of youth.<sup>224</sup>

Nevertheless, these trends warrant close examination and monitoring. Recent scoping reviews on social isolation among parents of children under 5 found that little is known about these experiences for new and expectant fathers. A more thorough evaluation of public health actions to reduce the social isolation of parents of children ages 0-5 is needed.<sup>225</sup>

Recommendation 7: Rapidly expand social and community services and supports that foster social connection, with direct outreach to parents who are reporting high levels of social isolation or substance use.

#### Family breakdown and custody issues

An Ontario-based survey of 7,500 cohabiting and married parents in May 2020, found that 49 per cent were reporting high spousal conflict. Understandably, such high levels are a precursor to separation and divorce. During COVID-19, the presence of cumulative stressors may interact with divorce risks to impact family functioning. Marital issues and divorce contribute to risks for the emotional and social development of children, including child maltreatment, exposure to subsequent adversities, internalizing (e.g., depression, anxiety) and externalizing disorders (e.g., conduct disorders, substance use), and psychosocial problems. Problems. Even before COVID-19, 1.19 million children in Canada under 18 had parents who were separated. Siven that the size and needs of this population are expected to grow during the pandemic, it is important to address the relative paucity of specific mental health services and supports available to them.

For parents that do separate, meta-analyses and international consensus statements recommend equal, shared parenting to optimize children's chances of success and quality of life across a range of social, emotional, and behavioural outcomes. One study with African populations in Canada and younger European mothers in Montreal also identified absent fathers as a significant life stressor. Wet, with the current configuration of family-law policies, sole-custody awards occur 82 per cent of the time, with

shared custody most likely in jurisdictions that have undergone legislative reform.<sup>241</sup> In the absence of shared custody, 60 per cent of non-custodial parents see their children zero to three months a year.<sup>242</sup>

Throughout the pandemic, the Supreme Court of Canada has emphasized the need to maintain custody schedules, while respecting physical distancing measures.<sup>243</sup> Family courts rapidly pivoted to video conferencing, requiring an "urgent" designation for matters to be heard, such as in cases where parents were demonstrably violating COVID-19 public health measures during custody hours.<sup>244,245</sup> Despite these measures, there are reports of denied supervised and unsupervised visitations for non-custodial parents, increases in the removal of children from homes, and delays in family court hearings.<sup>246-248</sup> Some reports indicate that rural and remote persons with little-to-no access to the internet were disadvantaged in the transition to virtual technology.<sup>249</sup>

Regarding child welfare, parent-child visits were temporarily suspended during the early part of the pandemic. As with child custody cases, virtual visitations were used in lieu of in-person visitations. While this shift to virtual technology aligned with COVID-19 public health measures, potential trade-offs and the consequences of these communication methods have not yet been evaluated. Most obviously, virtual communication prevents physical touch, which is key to parent-child bonding. Especially among young children and infants, the temporary suspension of in-person visits may have hampered opportunities for social and emotional development. Disruption of these services, if only temporarily, may have prevented necessary parenting-skills training and hindered the ability of some parents (i.e., who are involved in the child welfare system) to address their children's developmental needs.<sup>250</sup>

As with other issues covered in this brief, disruptions in child custody and access to child welfare services may have disproportionately impacted families experiencing heightened social precarity. Prior to COVID-19, FNIM and racialized families were overrepresented in the child welfare system. <sup>251,252</sup> Transitions to virtual services for child custody and child welfare may have disproportionately affected similar populations, including those who lack smartphones or internet access. <sup>253,254</sup>

While issues of child maltreatment and abuse justify termination of the parent-child bond in some cases, disrupting these services may have a detrimental impact on promoting secure attachment and social-emotional development when it occurs during the sensitive period of rapid brain development. Further, father absenteeism may disproportionately impact boys, who model and learn their resilience skills and experience additional social, developmental, and academic gains from their fathers. Disruptions in access to parents may also have negative social-emotional impacts on infants and children in families overexposed to child welfare systems (e.g., family court, child protection). Greater attention to families affected by disrupted access to family court services and in-person child welfare visits is needed to promote optimal parent-child bonding and family reunification processes.

Recommendation 8: Rapidly expand services and supports for divorced or separated families, and review family-law provisions regarding shared custody.

Recommendation 9: Address SGBA+ and health-equity impacts on disrupted access to child custody, supervised visitations, and child-parent reunification processes.

#### Parental mental illness and children with developmental disabilities

Evidence suggests that higher rates of parental depression and anxiety are associated with increased caregiver burden and reduced parent-child closeness.<sup>256</sup> Further, parental mental illness is one type of ACE than can disrupt child development.<sup>257</sup> In part, this mechanism is thought to work through reduced caregiver sensitivity and fewer opportunities for serve-and-return exchanges.<sup>258</sup> A recent systematic review found a robust association between maternal depression and insecure, disorganized attachment among preschoolers, which confers subsequent risks for mental health and social outcomes later on.<sup>259</sup> Many drivers of parental mental illness are related to the sources of parental stress previously mentioned, including lower household income, financial strain, and low social support.<sup>260,261</sup> Gender differences have also been detected, with parental mental illness associated with increased parent-child conflict for male parents, and reduced child-parent closeness for female parents.<sup>262</sup>

Parents of children with developmental needs may also be vulnerable to stresses stemming from the pandemic.<sup>263</sup> During the first wave of COVID-19, the RAPID-EC research project in the U.S. compared rates of mental illness and stress between households with children under 5, with and without developmental disabilities. Across several domains, researchers found the following:<sup>264</sup>

- parental anxiety: household rates were 70.3 per cent in children under 5 with developmental difficulties versus 40.2 per cent without such difficulties
- parental depression: 64.4 per cent versus 27.3 per cent
- parental stress: 55.4 per cent versus 44.2 per cent
- child behavioural problems: 35.9 per cent versus 26.8 per cent
- child anxiety: 33.5 per cent versus 10.3 per cent

As of October 2020, a survey of parents of children living with developmental disabilities in Canada found that 60 per cent were concerned about their children's mental health, compared with 43 per cent of parents without that designation. Among these parents, 76 per cent were concerned about managing their children's anxiety and emotional state, compared with 57 per cent of parents of children without developmental disabilities. Their child's academic progress was also a concern for 58 per cent, compared with 36 per cent among those of children with no such disabilities.<sup>265</sup>

While these statistics signal mental health disparities,<sup>266</sup> research prior to the pandemic found that mental health coverage for children with disabilities is highly fragmented. Long wait-times are common, as are issues with cultural safety.<sup>267</sup> Researchers and policy makers are highlighting the fact that neuro-divergent children and their parents appear to be disproportionately affected by the closure, halting, and suspension of daycares, ECE centres, schools, and other services that support complex needs.<sup>268,269</sup> Given these findings, further interventions are needed to reverse and rectify the entrenchment of inequities in the health and mental health of children with disabilities and their families.<sup>270</sup>

Recommendation 10: Provide targeted mental health services and supports to parents of young children, and foster increased collaboration and integration of mental health and developmental service providers.

Recommendation 11: Provide tailored outreach and parenting, social, and mental health supports for parents of children living with developmental needs.

# **Options for Promotion and Prevention**

While the risks appear great, we can respond to and diminish parental stress by attending to the social determinants of health. By overlaying social determinants with the prevalent factors linked to child maltreatment, family violence, and other ACEs, we can shape and refine adequate policy responses. Improving the resources families have at their disposal can reverse the course of epigenetic changes, protect child development, and foster resilience. We must also conduct research and support all parents, as well as co-parent and child-parent relationships, across diverse families in Canada. By examining these parts of a "family system," with an eye to SGBA+ and health equity, we can identify, monitor, and create opportunities for improvement in the programs, policies, and services offered.

We can best achieve these goals by means of a population health framework: through mental health promotion and mental illness prevention. According to the World Health Organization, "prevention is concerned with avoiding disease while promotion is about improving health and well being" (p. 9).<sup>271</sup> In this brief, options for mental health promotion and primary (or universal) mental illness prevention are focused on strengthening protective factors and reducing risk factors for all parents and families with children 0-6. Options for secondary (selected) prevention and early intervention are focused on targeted interventions to reduce risk factors for those at high risk of developing a mental health problem or illness and to provide timely access to services and supports when problems first emerge.

## Mental health promotion and mental illness prevention for all

#### Social support and general wellness

Social support is one kind of "human capital" that helps individuals and communities bounce back from stress and adversity. Studies have found that such support in families and the community can offset the risks of low birth weight and early adversity to improve children's social-emotional and cognitive development.<sup>272-275</sup> Sibling relationships can also protect against parenting stress and spousal conflict.<sup>276</sup>

For mothers of children 0-18 months, quality spousal relationships may protect children and child-parent relationships against maternal depression.<sup>277</sup> Social supports such as family and community relationships can mitigate the effects of parenting stress, substance use, depression, and post-traumatic stress, while also improving parenting behaviours.<sup>278-281</sup> In February and March 2020, during the COVID-19 stay-at-home orders in the U.S., the size and availability of social-support networks were associated with reduced symptoms of depression and generalized anxiety disorder in adults.<sup>282</sup>

Consequently, creating opportunities to build closeness, such as through shared family activities that respect physical distancing measures, remains a critical protective function. Finding innovative ways to stay connected is vital during this challenging time, as is the maintenance of serve-and-return exchanges between parents and their children. Cross-sectional surveys have found that cultivating partner emotional support and using virtual communication are integral to fostering resilience for pregnant and parenting women. Other forms of resilience-building activities for this population

include encouraging physical activity, eating healthy foods, spending time outdoors, fostering gratitude, and adhering to routines and schedules.<sup>286,287</sup>

Improving access to green spaces, parks, and recreational activities in the community is especially critical to limiting the impacts of increased screen time and disrupted ECE access for socially disadvantaged communities. To this end, working with public health officials to promote green-space access and reallocate roadways to accommodate outdoor activity and safe physical distancing is vital.<sup>288</sup>

Among diverse communities, some ACB women and mothers have more extensive psychosocial networks that protect their mental health against economic and racialized marginalization, and they report lower rates of mental health service use. However, these differences may be partially attributed to a cultural stigma and systemic barriers toward seeking help. Race-based data on social connectedness and mental health during COVID-19 remains absent. Further examination and monitoring of changes in social connectedness for parents of children under 6, across racialized and ethnic groups, are needed.

#### Spirituality and religion

Although many factors impact the therapeutic potential of spirituality on mental health, spiritual practices may buffer psychosocial stress and promote post-traumatic growth and resilience among diverse communities. <sup>293-298</sup> Spiritual practices, such as prayers, rituals, and expressive arts, promote empowerment and autonomy in an otherwise uncertain and unknowable circumstance. Spirituality can prevent psychiatric sequalae from translating into clinically significant symptoms and promote self-care of persons with pre-existing conditions. For example, randomized control trials on Eastern philosophical practices, such as Buddhism's Eightfold Path, have shown decreased stress, improved immune response, and reduced anxiety among older adults. <sup>299,300</sup> U.K.-based research comparing psychiatric service users found greater levels of anxiety and psychotropic medication use among participants not engaged in spiritual practices. <sup>301</sup>

Spiritual practices have also been associated with improved life satisfaction and reduced hospital stays. <sup>302-304</sup> In this sense, spirituality has a role to play in reducing the need and demand on more formal mental health services. <sup>305</sup> Previous research has found that churches and religious practices can reduce the impacts of father absenteeism and lacklustre income support. <sup>306</sup>

Consequently, spiritual and religious practices and centres may serve an important function in mitigating the mental health impacts of COVID-19 on families and communities. While spirituality and spiritual practices are well-poised to attend to grief, suffering, and loss in harmonious, adaptive ways, developmentally and culturally appropriate forms of grief are also needed to foster post-traumatic growth and resilience for diverse children and parents. 307,308

#### Mental health first aid and peer support

Within the current environment, there is an opportunity to increase and improve access to mental health first aid (MHFA) and peer support.<sup>309</sup> Previous meta-analyses have found that MHFA programs reduce participants' negative attitudes and improve mental health literacy, knowledge, and supportive behaviours toward those with lived and living experience of mental health problems and illnesses.<sup>310,311</sup> Once adapted to a digital format, the MHCC's MHFA Caring for Others program was delivered to 3,142 participants between April and October 2020.<sup>312</sup>

While the exact use and benefit of virtual peer support during COVID-19 is yet to be determined, Mental Health America said these services were especially critical for helping children, youth, and parents cope with traumatic stress reactions, as well as supporting them in screening for burnout and providing a conduit to more formal services and supports. Meta-analyses have found that internet-based peer-support interventions provide a sense of community and emotional support for mothers while promoting fathers' transition to parenthood. Hurther, during the COVID-19 crisis in China, peer-support interventions reduced harms associated with perinatal depression among women and served as a cost-saving measure during the temporary suspension of mental health services. The determined of the support interventions are during the temporary suspension of mental health services.

Recommendation 12: Expand access to mental health first aid and peer-support interventions for diverse parent populations and their 0-6-year-olds.

#### High-quality early childhood education

As early literacy promotes school readiness; confers long-term social, academic, and mental health benefits; and bridges the multimillion word and vocalization gaps of low-income, socially disadvantaged children, there is an ethical imperative to reimagine early learning solutions.<sup>316-318</sup>

Building on previous federal, provincial, and territorial agreements already codified through the Multilateral Early Learning and Child Care Framework, the federal government provided an unprecedented increase totalling \$1.2 billion in child-care supports for 2020-21 — 67 per cent more than the largest previous annual investment, made in 2005-06. This investment preceded the September 2020 speech from the throne, and garnered bipartisan, business, and community support for sustained, long-term investments in Canada's child-care and early learning infrastructure — investments that could generate an estimated \$45 to \$90 billion per year through women's increased workforce participation and the post-COVID-19 recovery.

Using part of these funds to make strategic investments in innovative public-health approaches to early learning curriculums and education, such as through digital modalities, is critical. Tailored solutions will be especially vital for rural, remote, northern, and FNIM communities, which have been particularly sensitive to the disruptions or losses of ECE supports during the pandemic, <sup>321</sup> although they will need to ensure opportunities to transmit cultural knowledge. This tailoring is a current area of intense focus and investment for the Canadian Children's Literacy Foundation.\* In cases where extended kinship networks are preferred, adequate financial, social, and economic resources will also need to be made available to family members who are providing care. <sup>322-324</sup>

Recommendation 13: Earmark funding from the 2020-21 Multilateral Early Learning and Child Care Framework to fund the expansion of evidence-based,

<sup>\*</sup> A. Siller, personal communication, Sept. 25, 2020.

innovative digital early learning solutions, especially for rural, remote, northern, and FNIM communities.

#### Gender equity in parenting and employment

COVID-19 has accelerated the need to adopt evidence-based public policies that support optimal child development. Many of these measures were endorsed by major international and Canadian declarations prior to the pandemic, including the UN *Convention on the Rights of the Child*,<sup>325</sup> and the World Association for Infant Mental Health's position paper on the rights of the infant.<sup>326</sup> Measures were also endorsed under the UN's Sustainable Development Goals,<sup>327,\*</sup> UNICEF's Canadian Index of Child Well-Being,<sup>328</sup> and the work of the Atkinson Centre.<sup>329</sup> As we have learned of the low COVID-19 complication and mortality risk for infants and young children,<sup>330</sup> the stressors currently affecting families and children have further legitimized calls for continued access to ECE, schooling, and child care.<sup>331</sup> It has also spurred the need for quality early learning and education at a national level, universal basic income, flexible work accommodations, and paid sick leave.

Without these measures, women's workforce participation rates, especially for single mothers and mothers of young children, may continue to be negatively impacted by disproportionate financial and family stress that compromises early childhood mental health. Many of these stresses also threaten to degrade advances in gender equity at home and in the workplace.

While the Canada Emergency Response Benefit (CERB) has been helpful for society, various parent groups have reported delays in payments.<sup>332</sup> Pre-existing provincial initiatives (such as Manitoba's prenatal benefit, which provides \$10 to \$81.41 per month to facilitate better prenatal care and nutritious food access) should also be studied for continuity and delays during the pandemic.<sup>333</sup>

As government officials now look to provide longer-lasting economic supports, caution is warranted in how social welfare instruments are executed. A review of 100 large-scale social protection policies found that benefits were structured in a way that perpetuated traditional parental roles. While millennial fathers are more involved in caregiving than previous generations, caregiver burdens amid COVID-19 continue to fall disproportionately on women. 335-337

Recommendation 14: Review income-support policies to support women's participation in the workforce, and provide targeted mental health supports for single mothers and mothers with young children.

Nevertheless, paid paternity leave is on the rise globally — from 21 per cent in 1995 to 52 per cent in 2015. A 2019 report from 13 countries, including the U.S. and Canada, found that 85 per cent of fathers surveyed would "do anything" to be more involved in caring for a newborn or adopted child in the early weeks and months.<sup>338</sup> In Canada, this has translated into 46 per cent of fathers using their paid parental-leave benefits between 2012-17, compared with just 34 per cent of fathers between 2001-06. This pales

<sup>\*</sup> Specifically, Action 3, to "ensure healthy lives and promote well-being for all at all ages in areas," including child and maternal health.

in comparison, however, to the 88 per cent of mothers who used maternity leave benefits between 2012-17.<sup>339</sup> Similarly, over 80 per cent of mothers returned to work between 27 and 52 weeks after the birth or adoption of their child, compared with 36 per cent of fathers outside Quebec, and 17 per cent of fathers in Quebec. Further, just 48 per cent of fathers took paid parental leave for five weeks or less, the maximum allowed for paid paternity leave (under the maximum reimbursement rate). 340,341

Various factors can be attributed to these discrepancies, including negative portrayals of fathers as incompetent (i.e., the father-deficit model), stigma against men as parents, and the fact that just 30 per cent of companies provide paid paternity-leave benefits. Given that paid paternity leave reduces gender inequities and promotes child and maternal health, there is a need to investigate and support paid parental leave for fathers. While mothers and fathers in Canada (outside Quebec) can divide up to 35 weeks of paid parental leave, women have access to 15 weeks of specific maternity leave and, as of 2019, men have access to five weeks of specific paternity benefits. These differences may contribute to Canada's current ranking (24th among OECD countries) in parental leave policies overall and being in last place for paid paternity-leave policies.

There is also a need to create and fund more services and supports that build fathers' confidence, skills, and competencies in caring for their infants and children. Paternal postpartum depression, which affects four to 25 per cent of new fathers, is associated with child maltreatment, behavioural challenges for preschoolers, and childhood mental illness. The needs of new fathers remain largely overlooked in policy frameworks, parental training programs, and mental health services and supports in Canada (and globally). Society 350-356

There is also a need to support adoptive and foster parents, who are currently restricted in the use and availability of benefits that support parental leave. This is an issue meticulously explored by Cichocki et al., who argue that adoptive parents should have 15 weeks of employment insurance benefits (i.e., the equivalent time offered to mothers outside Quebec) — a measure agreed to by 94 per cent of adoptive parents surveyed across Canada. The Preliminary evidence collected during COVID-19 has found parenting stress levels especially high among foster parents since the start of the pandemic, with effects greatest for those who are unmarried and have lower income and poorer mental health status. Since the intersection between higher parenting stress and compromised attachment for these populations, further research (with access to service and policy support) is critical to reducing cumulative and compounding risks.

Recommendation 15: Study how to incentivize and support increased paternal involvement in child rearing, including targeted mental health supports for fathers and other non-gestational parents.

Recommendation 16: Fully expand parental leave benefits for adoptive and foster parents.

## Targeted mental illness prevention and early intervention

#### Access to e-mental health services

For populations experiencing symptoms of mental health problems and illnesses or high levels of distress, there is a need to examine and respond to inequities in access to telehealth and telepsychology services. 360-362 Part of this response will require shifting to platforms most suitable to diverse populations and demographic groups. 363 Many studies, including the MHCC's initial COVID-19 environmental scan, have found that teleservices offered during the first wave of the pandemic were more easily accessible to well-off families, and less available to those that are ethnically diverse, rural, remote, and socially/economically disadvantaged. 364,365

These inequities are themselves embedded in community surveys undertaken during current and previous disasters, which disproportionately focused on the needs of women with a higher socio-economic status. <sup>366,367</sup> Among such respondents, the biggest barriers to accessing mental health services during the first COVID-19 wave were (1) not having sufficient energy or time (34.53 per cent), (2) the cost of services (17.95 per cent), and (3) not believing they needed them (15.25 per cent). <sup>368</sup> Given that socially disadvantaged communities face disproportionate sources of parenting stress, there is a need to identify the mental health needs of more diverse parent populations. <sup>369,370</sup>

Recommendation 17: Conduct more research surveying the health, mental health, and social service needs of diverse, lower socio-economic-status parent populations, and segment virtual service access in ways that are culturally, geographically, and socially/economically appropriate.

#### Gaps in perinatal mental health services and supports

The COVID-19 pandemic has caused significant disruptions in health and mental health services for pregnant women and new mothers.<sup>371</sup> Shortages in health-services coverage during the first wave of the pandemic included gaps in maternal mental health services, and the suspension of opportunities for bonding, breastfeeding, and skin-to-skin contact in intensive care.<sup>372,373</sup> Yet, research to date has found low rates of mother-to-infant transmission (of the coronavirus), with no evidence supporting intrauterine or transplacental transmission from infected pregnant mothers to their fetuses.<sup>374</sup> Amid COVID-19, 69 per cent of perinatal mental health practitioners surveyed reported reduced in-person visits and reduced overall service access.<sup>375</sup> The suspension of in-person services may be especially harmful for those parents fleeing domestic violence and for infants of new mothers living with a substance use disorder or going through opiate or opioid withdrawal.<sup>376</sup>

At a population level, perinatal and postpartum depression rates in Canada prior to COVID-19 were as high as 23 per cent for new mothers and appeared to be even more common during the first wave of the pandemic. The pandemic of the pandem

in-person and virtual mental health services and supports. <sup>382-384</sup> For new mothers living with a substance use disorder and those at risk of domestic violence, there may be additional needs for modified perinatal care (i.e., a gold standard for opioid use disorder during pregnancy), including routine and early psychosocial assessments, access to substance use and harm reduction services, as well as adequate housing, employment supports, and access to peer-recovery networks. <sup>385,386</sup> To adequately restore person-centred care, organizational policies should seek to balance the safety concerns of staff with the benefits of in-person services. <sup>387</sup>

Amid intensified calls for a national perinatal mental health strategy, advocates, service users, researchers, and systems planners should look to areas of disrupted or lapsed perinatal mental health services and supports during the COVID-19 pandemic, as a focus for standardization and system- and quality-improvement initiatives. 388,389

Recommendation 18: Conduct an SGBA+ of gaps in perinatal mental health, health, and social services, ensuring long-term follow up, virtual service, and inperson service coverage that works and is culturally appropriate.

Recommendation 19: Utilize gaps in perinatal mental health coverage as a basis for action and for systems and quality improvement on the impending national perinatal mental health strategy.

#### Early childhood mental health capacity

Opportunities are needed to address the symptoms of multiple mental health problems and illnesses through electronic cognitive behaviour therapy interventions. Many of these interventions could focus on emotional dysregulation and be offered in tandem with parental-skills training. Combining services may help mitigate or reduce the COVID-19-related stressors on families that contribute to child behavioural and adjustment issues, child maltreatment, and intimate partner violence. These services and supports should be offered together to optimize child development and best support families. S93-395

Combinations of clinical intervention and parental-skills training are also integral to evidence-based home visiting programs, such as Manitoba's Families First, and the British Columbia and Ontario pilots of the Nurse-Family Partnership program. However, determining the disrupted services and adaptations needed during the COVID-19 outbreak is also warranted. Pregnant and parenting mothers who face domestic violence, use drugs, or are reluctant to seek services may especially benefit from home visiting and doula support. Some evidence from Australia indicates that doulas may be well positioned to screen for mental health problems and psychosocial adversity. Prior to COVID-19, Families First demonstrated improved parenting skills, social support, neighbourhood cohesion, and environmental mastery, while the Nurse-Family Partnership reduced child maltreatment and mortality risk and spurred improvements in children's cognitive development.

<sup>\*</sup> According to the <u>Families First Program Evaluation</u> report, environmental mastery occurs when mothers or parents "report feeling in charge of their situations and managing the responsibilities and demands of their daily lives" (p. 12).

Longer-term follow-up and monitoring are also needed for new and expectant mothers with mental health histories, given that worse treatment outcomes are more typically found there. As with home visiting programs, mental health service providers should remain vigilant for families where child maltreatment and domestic violence are present. In efforts to make telepsychology services culturally safe, increasing consideration of the religious and cultural beliefs of parents is also needed to foster optimal child development and resilience.

Finally, there is also a need to build increased trauma-based training and workforce development opportunities across the settings where children live, learn, and play. These efforts could build upon pre-existing calls to foster competencies for infant and early childhood mental health across all child-facing service sectors, including among professionals in health, mental health, perinatal care, primary care, and education. As children return to daycares and schools, more efforts will be needed to further incentivize and protect the professional development needs of early educators and child-care providers.

Recommendation 20: Audit workforce competency needs for diverse professional groups working with infants, young children, and their parents. Identify opportunities to embed infant and early childhood mental health competencies across relevant settings and institutions.

# Strategic Investments, Accountability, and Progress

If current community estimates and past disaster research are any indication, the mental health impacts of COVID-19 on infants, children, families, and parents are likely to be felt for some time. While preventive measures are needed to mitigate and reverse these trends, there is little-to-no way of tracking developments in this area due to limitations in population-level, standardized performance measurement, and race-based data. These issues are compounded by a shortage of evaluation, research or empirical evidence on the mental health services and supports that are currently offered to families. Further uptake of population-based measures in infant and early childhood mental health is needed to ensure accountability and to track and measure progress in this area. The mental health is a service of the s

While youth mental health has justifiably seen a significant influx in research, service, and policy support, now is the time to make similar strategic investments in mental health services and supports for expectant and new parents, infants, children, and families. As outlined in Appendix B, investments in services should complement social policy investments that promote individual, infant, child, and family resilience — including universal child care, paid parental leave (for mothers, fathers, and adoptive parents), affordable housing, and robust income supports. To address current disparities and protect against the long-term mental health impacts of COVID-19, all public policy decisions should be strongly rooted in SGBA+ and health equity.

As we plan for the future, these investments are needed to strengthen Canada's long-term social, economic, and productivity goals. Decades of research on early child development (along with emerging brain science and economic studies) have shown that these actions are critically needed to reduce the burden of chronic and non-communicable disease, as well as the onset, maintenance, and worsening of negative mental health impacts, by stopping this adverse trajectory at its earliest point. The COVID-19 pandemic demonstrates that addressing family and parenting stress now is critical. Actions here will be key to realizing Canada's signatory obligations to the UN *Convention on the Rights of the Child* and emerging supports for the rights of the infant, which seek to ensure that children live in safe, secure environments, free from violence, strife, maltreatment, and abuse. Actions here will also promote secure attachment across the increasing diversity of parent and family structures in Canada.

# Conclusion

While several factors associated with ACEs and suboptimal child development are on the rise, there are reasons to be optimistic. Many challenges in parental mental illness, parenting stress, and spousal conflict may be resolved by reprioritizing and increasing resourcing for the human, financial, and social supports that are critical to fostering resilience. While the data on CERB benefits is inconclusive, it may have been the single most effective driver in reducing some of the mental health impacts of COVID-19 on young children, infants, and families. The opening of strategic policy windows on affordable housing, universal basic income, and child care is also a step in the right direction.

An examination of the current gaps in resourcing and accountability in the early childhood mental health sector may ensure that investment and infrastructure decisions are allocated to equitable, low-cost, and high-return activities. As several studies have shown, there is simply no better return to be made in society. Investments in infants, children, and their parents provide benefits that will be felt and seen for years to come. Now is the time for policy makers to follow through on these actions to spur Canada's post-COVID-19 recovery through resources promoting infant, child, and family resilience and transformative social change.

# References

- <sup>1</sup> Mantoura, P. (2014). *Defining a population mental health framework for public health.* National Collaborating Centre for Healthy Public Policy. https://www.ncchpp.ca/553/Publications.ccnpps?id\_article=1268
- <sup>2</sup> World Health Organization. (2002). *Prevention and promotion in mental health.* https://www.who.int/mental health/media/en/545.pdf
- <sup>3</sup> Waddell, C., Schwartz, C., Barican, J., Yung, D., & Gray-Grant, D. (2020). *COVID-19 and the impacts on children's mental health*. Children's Health Policy Centre, Simon Fraser University. https://rcybc.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Impact-of-COVID.pdf
- <sup>4</sup> Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2020a). *COVID-19 and mental health: Policy responses and emerging issues Preliminary scan*. https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/media/4345
- <sup>5</sup> Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2020b). *Supporting early childhood mental health*. https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/media/4365
- <sup>6</sup> Prime, H., Browne, D. T., & Wade, M. (2020). Risk and resilience in family well-being during the COVID-19 pandemic. *American Psychologist*, *75*(5), 631-643. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/amp0000660
- <sup>7</sup> Child Care Canada. (2020). *How do we navigate a return to school and childcare?* https://child carecanada.org/documents/child-care-news/20/06/how-do-we-navigate-return-school-and-child care
- <sup>8</sup> Spinks, N., MacNaull, S., & Kaddatz, J. (2020). *Families "safe at home": The COVID-19 pandemic and parenting in Canada*. Vanier Institute of the Family. https://www.un.org/development/desa/family/wp-content/uploads/sites/23/2020/06/COVID-19-Pandemic-and-Parenting-in-Canada-Nora-Spinks-Vanier-Institute-of-the-Family-.pdf
- <sup>9</sup> Prime, et al. (2020). Risk and resilience in family well-being during the COVID-19 pandemic.
- <sup>10</sup> Centre on the Developing Child. (2020). *How to help families and staff build resilience during the COVID-19 outbreak*. https://developingchild.harvard.edu/resources/how-to-help-families-and-staff-build-resilience-during-the-covid-19-outbreak/
- <sup>11</sup> Offord Centre for Child Studies. (2020). Ontario Parent Survey. https://offordcentre.com/ontario-parent-survey/
- <sup>12</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020a). *Impacts on parents and children* (Catalogue No. 11-631-X) [Survey results]. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/11-631-x/2020004/s8-eng.htm
- <sup>13</sup> Fisher, P., Lombardi, J., & Kendall-Taylor, N. (2020). *Why households with young children warrant our attention and support during (and after) the COVID-19 pandemic*. UOregon CTN, & RAPID-EC Project. https://medium.com/rapid-ec-project/why-households-with-young-children-warrant-our-attention-and-support-during-and-after-the-b7cee9b76184
- <sup>14</sup> Hamel, L., & Salganicoff, A. (2020). *Is there a widening gender gap in coronavirus stress?* Kaiser Family Foundation. https://www.kff.org/policy-watch/is-there-widening-gender-gap-in-coronavirus-stress/
- <sup>15</sup> Canadian Mental Health Association, University of British Columbia, Agenda Collaborative, Mental Health Foundation, & Maru/Matchbox. (2020a). *Mental health impacts of COVID-19: Wave 2*. https://cmha.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/CMHA-UBC-wave-2-Summary-of-Findings-FINAL-EN.pdf
- <sup>16</sup> Waddell, et al. (2020). COVID-19 and the impacts on children's mental health.
- <sup>17</sup> Cameron, E. E., Joyce, K. M., Delaquis, C. P., Reynolds, K., Protudjer, J. L. P., & Roos, L. E. (2020). Maternal psychological distress and mental health service use during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 276, 765-774. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2020.07.081
- <sup>18</sup> Lebel, C., MacKinnon, A., Bagshaw, M., Tomfohr-Madsen, L., & Giesbrecht, G. (2020). Elevated depression and anxiety symptoms among pregnant individuals during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, *277*, 5-13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2020.07.126
- <sup>19</sup> Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists, & Royal College of Midwives. (2021). *Coronavirus (COVID-19) infection and pregnancy*. https://www.rcog.org.uk/globalassets/documents/guidelines/2021-02-19-coronavirus-covid-19-infection-in-pregnancy-v13.pdf

- <sup>20</sup> Cameron, et al. (2020). Maternal psychological distress and mental health service use during the COVID-19 pandemic.
- <sup>21</sup> Mental Health Commission of Canada, & Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction. (2021). *Mental health and substance use during COVID-19*. https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/media/4430
- <sup>22</sup> National Academies of Sciences, Engineering and Medicine. (2019). *Fostering healthy mental, emotional, and behavioral development in children and youth: A national agenda*. https://www.nap.edu/catalog/25201/fostering-healthy-mental-emotional-and-behavioral-development-in-children-and-youth
- <sup>23</sup> Lyons-Ruth, K., Manly, J. T., Von Klitzing, K., Tamminen, T., Emde, R., Fitzgerald, H., Paul, C., Keren, M., Berg, A., Foley, M., & Watanabe, H. (2017). The worldwide burden of infant mental and emotional disorder: Report of the task force of the World Association for Infant Mental Health [Editorial]. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, *38*(6), 695-705. https://doi.org/10.1002/imhj.21674
- <sup>24</sup> Browne, D. T., Leckie, G., Prime, H., Perlman, M., & Jenkins, J. M. (2016). Observed sensitivity during family interactions and cumulative risk: A study of multiple dyads per family. *Developmental Psychology*, *52*(7), 1128-1138. https://doi.org/10.1037/dev0000143
- <sup>25</sup> Cameron, et al. (2020).
- <sup>26</sup> Masarik, A. S., & Conger, R. D. (2017). Stress and child development: A review of the Family Stress Model. *Current Opinion in Psychology, 13,* 85-90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copsyc.2016.05.008
- <sup>27</sup> Prime, et al. (2020).
- <sup>28</sup> Fraser, E. (2020). *Impact of COVID-19 pandemic on violence against women and girls* (Research Report No. 284). VAWG Helpdesk. https://bettercarenetwork.org/sites/default/files/2020-03/vawg-helpdesk-284-covid-19-and-vawg.pdf
- <sup>29</sup> Holmes, E. A., O'Connor, R. C., Perry, H., Tracey, I., Wessely, S., Arseneault, L., Ballard, C., Christensen, H., Silver, R. C., Everall, I., Ford, T., John, A., Kabir, T., King, K., Madan, I., Michie, S., Przybylski, A. K., Shafran, R., Sweeney, A., . . . Bullmore, E. (2020). Multidisciplinary research priorities for the COVID-19 pandemic: A call for action for mental health science. *Lancet Psychiatry*, *7*(6), 547-560. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(20)30168-1
- <sup>31</sup> Cuartas, J. (2020). Heightened risk of child maltreatment amid the COVID-19 pandemic can exacerbate mental health problems for the next generation. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy, 12*(S1), S195-S196. https://doi.org/10.1037/tra0000597
- <sup>32</sup> Spinelli, M., Lionetti, F., Pastore, M., & Fasolo, M. (2020). Parents' stress and children's psychological problems in families facing the COVID-19 outbreak in Italy. *Frontiers in Psychology, 11*, Article 1713. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.01713
- <sup>33</sup> Alliance for Child Protection in Humanitarian Action, End Violence Against Children, UNICEF, & World Health Organization. (2020). *COVID-19: Protecting children from violence, abuse, and neglect in the home, volume 1.* https://www.unicef.org/media/68711/file/COVID-19-Protecting-children-from-violence-abuse-and-neglect-in-home-2020.pdf
- <sup>34</sup> van Gelder, N., Peterman, A., Potts, A., O'Donnell, M., Thompson, K., Shah, N., & Oertelt-Prigione, S. (2020). COVID-19: Reducing the risk of infection might increase the risk of intimate partner violence. *E Clinical Medicine, Lancet, 21*(100348). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eclinm.2020.100348
- <sup>35</sup> Hattangadi, N., Cost, K. T., Birken, C. S., Borkhoff, C. M., Maguire, J. L., Szatmari, P., & Charach, A. (2020). Parenting stress during infancy is a risk factor for mental health problems in 3-year-old children. *BMC Public Health*, *20*(1726). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-020-09861-5
- <sup>36</sup> Martin, C. A., Papadopoulos, N., Chellew, T., Rinheart, N. J., & Sciberras, E. (2019). Associations between parenting stress, parent mental health and child sleep problems for children with ADHD and ASD: Systematic review. *Research in Developmental Disabilities*, *93*, Article 103463. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ridd.2019.103463
- <sup>37</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020b). *Child care use during and after the COVID-19 pandemic* (Catalogue No. 45-28-0001). https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00062-eng.htm
- <sup>38</sup> First Nations Information Governance Centre. (2018). *Understanding child care in First Nations communiities.* https://fnigc.ca/wp-
- content/uploads/2020/09/bd344e1dba275b7a507eec2322bce7db\_fnigc\_research\_series\_child\_care\_en\_final.pdf

- <sup>39</sup> Whitley, R. (2009). Mastery of mothering skills and satisfaction with associated health services: An ethnocultural comparison. *Culture, Medicine and Psychiatry, 33*(3), 343-365. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11013-009-9140-8
- <sup>40</sup> Child Care Canada. (2020). How do we navigate a return to school and childcare?
- <sup>41</sup> Halvorsen, E., Stamu-O'Brien, C., Carniciu, S., & Jafferany, M. (2020). Psychological effects of COVID-19 on parenting and maternal-fetal mental health. *Dermatologic Therapy, 33*(4), Article e13579. https://doi.org/10.1111/dth.13579
- <sup>42</sup> Van Lancker, W., & Ghysels, J. (2013). *Great expectations, but how to achieve them? Explaining patterns of inequality in childcare use across 31 developed countries* (Working paper No. 1305). Centre for Social Policy, University of Antwerp.
- https://medialibrary.uantwerpen.be/oldcontent/container2453/files/CSB%20WP%202013/CSB WP 13 05.pdf
- <sup>43</sup> Mikkonen, J., & Raphael, D. (2010). *Social determinants of health: The Canadian facts* (1st ed.). York University School of Health Policy and Management. http://www.thecanadianfacts.org/
- <sup>44</sup> Stark, A. M., White, A. E., Rotter, N. S., & Basu, A. (2020). Shifting from survival to supporting resilience in children and families in the COVID-19 pandemic: Lessons for informing U.S. mental health priorities. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy, 12*(S1), S133-S135. https://doi.org/10.1037/tra0000781
- <sup>45</sup> Whitley, R. (2009). Mastery of mothering skills and satisfaction with associated health services: An ethnocultural comparison.
- <sup>46</sup> Dove, N., Wong, J., Gustafson, R., & Corneil, T. (2020). *Impact of school closures on learning, child and family well-being during the COVID-19 pandemic*. BC Centre for Disease Control, & BC Children's Hospital. http://www.bccdc.ca/Health-Info-Site/Documents/Public\_health\_COVID-19\_reports/Impact\_School\_Closures\_COVID-19.pdf
- <sup>47</sup> Atkinson Centre. (2017). *Early childhood education report 2017* [Summary report]. http://ecereport.ca/en/report/summary-report/summary-report2/
- <sup>48</sup> First Nations Information Governance Centre. (2018). *Understanding child care in First Nations communities*.
- <sup>49</sup> Valentino, R. (2018). Will public pre-k really close achievement gaps? Gaps in prekindergarten quality between students and across states. *American Educational Research Journal*, *55*(1), 79-116. https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831217732000
- <sup>50</sup> Akbari, E., & McCuaig K. (2017). *The ECE report 2017*. Atkinson Centre for Society and Child Development, & OISE, University of Toronto. http://ecereport.ca/media/uploads/2017-report-pdfs/ece-report2017-en-feb6.pdf 
  <sup>51</sup> Waddell, C., Georgiades, K., Duncan, L., Comeau, J., Reid, G. J., O'Briain, W., & Lampard, R., & Boyle, M. (2019). 
  2014 Ontario Child Health Study Findings: Policy implications for Canada. *Canadian Journal of Psychiatry, 64*(4), 
  227-231. https://doi.org/10.1177/0706743719830033
- <sup>52</sup> Clinton, J., Kays-Burden, A., Carter, C., Bhasin, K., Cairney, J., Carrey, N., Janus, M., Kulkarni, C., & Williams, R. (2014). *Supporting Ontario's youngest minds: Investing in the mental health of children under 6.* Ontario Centre of Excellence for Child and Youth Mental Health. https://www.cymh.ca/Modules/ResourceHub/?id=af13e20f-f63b-40b8-a2e4-84c98ff479df
- <sup>53</sup> Akbari, E., & McCuaig K. (2017). *The ECE report 2017.*
- <sup>54</sup> Stanford, J. (2020, December 17). A national child-care plan would accelerate post-COVID recovery. *Policy Options*. https://policyoptions.irpp.org/magazines/december-2020/national-child-care-plan-would-accelerate-post-covid-recovery/
- <sup>55</sup> First Nations Information Governance Centre. (2018).
- <sup>56</sup> Whitley, R., & Green, S. (2008). Psychosocial stressors and buffers affecting African Black women in Montreal. *Canadian Journal of Community Mental Health, 27*(1). https://doi.org/10.7870/cjcmh-2008-0003
- <sup>57</sup> First Nations Information Governance Centre. (2018).
- <sup>58</sup> Dove, et al. (2020). *Impact of school closures on learning, child and family well-being during the COVID-19 pandemic.*
- <sup>59</sup> Gausman, J., & Langer, A. (2020). Sex and gender disparities in the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Women's Health*, *29*(4), 465-466. https://doi.org/10.1089/jwh.2020.8472

- <sup>60</sup> King, T., Hewitt, B., Crammond, B., Sutherland, G., Maheen, H., & Kavanagh, A. (2020). Reordering gender systems: Can COVID-19 lead to improved gender equality and health? *Lancet*, *396*(10244). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31418-5
- <sup>61</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020a). *Impacts on parents and children* [Survey results].
- <sup>62</sup> Cameron, et al. (2020).
- <sup>63</sup> Children's Mental Health Ontario. (2020). *Return to school during COVID-19. Considerations for Ontario's child and youth community mental health service providers*. https://cmho.org/wp-content/uploads/Return-to-school-during-COVID19-Evidence-summary-for-community-service-providers.pdf
- <sup>64</sup> van der Gaag, N., Heilman, B., Gupta, T., Nembhard, C., & Barker, G. (2019). *State of the world's fathers: Unlocking the power of men's care*. Promundo-US. https://promundoglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/BLS19063 PRO SOWF REPORT 015.pdf
- <sup>65</sup> Lechowicz, M. E., Jiang, Y., Tully, L. A., Burn, M. T., Collins, D. A. J., Hawes, D. J., Lenroot, R. K., Anderson, V., Doyle, F. L., Piotrowska, P., Frick, P. J., Moul, C., Kimonis, E. R., & Dadds, M. R. (2018). Enhancing father engagement in parenting programs: Translating research into practice recommendations. *Australian Psychologist*, *54*(2), 83-89. https://doi.org/10.1111/ap.12361
- <sup>66</sup> Russell, B. S., Hutchison, M., Tambling, R., Tomkunas, A. J., & Horton, A. L. (2020). Initial challenges of caregiving during COVID-19: Caregiver burden, mental health, and the parent-child relationship. *Child Psychiatry and Human Development*, 4-12. https://doi.org/0.1007/s10578-020-01037-x
- <sup>67</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020a).
- <sup>68</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020c). *Caring for their children: Impacts of COVID-19 on parents* (Catalogue No. 45-28-0001). https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00091-eng.htm
- <sup>69</sup> UNICEF Canada. (2019a). *Family-friendly policies in rich countries: How Canada compares*. UNICEF Research Brief, Canadian Companion. https://oneyouth.unicef.ca/sites/default/files/2019-06/UNICEF ResearchBrief CanadianCompanion EN-FINAL WEB.pdf
- <sup>70</sup> Royal Bank of Canada. (2020). *Pandemic threatens decades of women's labour force gains*. https://thoughtleadership.rbc.com/pandemic-threatens-decades-of-womens-labour-force-gains/
- <sup>71</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020d). Labour Force Survey, August 2020. *The Daily*. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/daily-quotidien/200904/dq200904a-eng.pdf?st=kv3n6q8C
- <sup>72</sup> Fortin, P., Godbout, L., & St-Cerny, S. (2010). Impact of Quebec's universal low-fee childcare program on female labour force participation, domestic income and government budgets.

https://www.oise.utoronto.ca/atkinson/UserFiles/File/News/Fortin-Godbout-St\_Cerny\_eng.pdf

- <sup>73</sup> Goertzen, B. (2020). *Work life: Women's health, unpaid care and COVID-19.* Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives. https://www.policyalternatives.ca/publications/commentary/work-life-women%E2%80%99s-health-unpaid-care-and-covid-19
- <sup>74</sup> Van Lancker, et al. (2013). *Great expectations, but how to achieve them? Explaining patterns of inequality in childcare use across 31 developed countries.*
- <sup>75</sup> Children's Mental Health Ontario. (2019). *Annual report card: The burden of kids mental illness on families and the economy.* https://cmho.org/wp-content/uploads/CMHO\_ReportCard\_web-min-1.pdf
- <sup>76</sup> Boyle, M. H., Duncan, L., Georgiades, K., Comeau, J., Reid, G. J., O'Briain, W., Lampard, R., & Waddell, C. (2019). Tracking children's mental health in the 21st century: Lessons from the 2014 OCHS. *Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, *64*(4), 232-236. https://doi.org/10.1177/0706743719830025
- <sup>77</sup> Children's Mental Health Ontario. (2019). *Annual report card: The burden of kids mental illness on families and the economy.*
- <sup>78</sup> Waddell, et al. (2019).
- <sup>79</sup> Prime, et al. (2020).
- <sup>80</sup> Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2020a). *COVID-19 and mental health: Policy responses and emerging issues Preliminary scan.*
- <sup>81</sup> National Academies of Sciences, Engineering and Medicine. (2019). *Fostering healthy mental, emotional, and behavioral development in children and youth: A national agenda.*

- <sup>82</sup> Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists, & Royal College of Midwives. (2021). *Coronavirus (COVID-19) infection and pregnancy*.
- <sup>83</sup> Comeau, J., Georgiades, K., Duncan, L., Wang, L., & Boyle, M. (2019). Changes in the prevalence of child and youth mental disorders and perceived need for professional help between 1983 and 2014: Evidence from the Ontario Child Health Study. *Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, *64*(4), 256-264. https://doi.org/10.1177/0706743719830035
- <sup>84</sup> Canadian Institute for Health Information. (n.d.). *Children vulnerable in areas of early development*. https://yourhealthsystem.cihi.ca/hsp/inbrief.#!/indicators/013/children-vulnerable-in-areas-of-early-development/;mapC1;mapLevel2;/
- <sup>85</sup> Clinton, et al. (2014).
- <sup>86</sup> Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2020c). *Early childhood mental health: "What we heard"* [Report summary]. https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/media/4407
- <sup>87</sup> Canadian Perinatal Mental Health Collaborative. (2021). *Time for action: Why Canada needs a national perinatal mental health strategy now more than ever.* https://cpmhc.ca/report/
- <sup>88</sup> King, S., Dancause, K., Turcotte-Tremblay, A. M., Veru, F., & Laplante, D. (2012). Using natural disasters to study the effects of prenatal maternal stress on child health and development. *Birth Defects Research*, *96*(4), 273-288. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/bdrc.21026
- <sup>89</sup> Hawryluck, L., Gold, W. L., Robinson, S., Pogorski, S., Galea, S., Styra, R. (2004). SARS control and psychological effects of quarantine, Toronto, Canada. *Emerging Infectious Diseases, 10*(7), 1206-1212. https://doi.org/10.3201/eid1007.030703
- <sup>90</sup> Cameron, et al. (2020).
- <sup>91</sup> Sprang, G., & Silman, M. (2013). Posttraumatic stress disorder in parents and youth after health-related disasters. *Disaster Medicine and Public Health Preparedness, 7*(1), 105-110. https://doi.org/10.1017/dmp.2013.22 <sup>92</sup> Brooks, S., Webster, R. K., Smith, L. E., Woodland, L., Wessely, S., Greenberg, N., & Rubin, G. J. (2020). The psychological impact of quarantine and how to reduce it: Rapid review of the evidence. *Lancet, 395*(10227), 912-920. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30460-8
- <sup>93</sup> Prime, et al. (2020).
- <sup>94</sup> King, et al. (2012).
- 95 King, et al. (2020).
- <sup>96</sup> Shonkoff, J. P., Garner, A. S., Siegel, B. S., Dobbins, M. I., Earls, M. F., Garner, A. S., McGuinn, L., Pascoe, J., & Wood, D. L. (2012). The lifelong effects of early childhood adversity and toxic stress. *Pediatrics*, 129(1), e232-e246. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2011-2663
- <sup>97</sup> Infant Mental Health Promotion, & Public Health Agency of Canada. (n.d.). A collaborative approach to embedding the science of infant mental health and enhancing infant mental health services [Community reports]. http://www.eccdc.org/infant-mental-health/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/Community-Reports-IMHP.pdf <sup>98</sup> Shonkoff, et al. (2012).
- <sup>99</sup> Bartlett, J. D. & Vivrette, R. (2020). Ways to promote children's resilience to the COVID-19 pandemic [Fact sheet]. *Child Trends*. https://www.childtrends.org/publications/ways-to-promote-childrens-resilience-to-the-covid-19-pandemic
- <sup>100</sup> Black, M. M., Walker, S. P., Fernald, L. C. H., Andersen, C. T., DiGirolamo, A. M., Lu, C., Chunling, L., McCoy, D. C., Fink, G., Shawar, Y. R., Shiffman, J., Devercelli, A. E., Wodon, Q. T., Vargas-Barón, E., & Grantham-McGregor, S. (2017). Early childhood development coming of age: Science through the life course. *Lancet*, *389*(10064), 77-90. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(16)31389-7
- <sup>101</sup> Royal College of Physicians and Surgeons of Canada. (2014). *Early childhood development* [Position statement]. http://www.royalcollege.ca/rcsite/health-policy/initiatives/early-childhood-development/early-brain-biological-development-early-learning-ebbdel-e
- <sup>102</sup> Center on the Developing Child. (2013). *In Brief: Early childhood mental health.* Harvard University. https://46y5eh11fhgw3ve3ytpwxt9r-wpengine.netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/05/InBrief-Early-Childhood-Mental-Health-1.pdf

- <sup>103</sup> Kulkarni, C., Khambati, N., Sundar, P., Kelly, L., Summers, N., & Short, K. (2019). *Beyond building blocks: Investing in the lifelong mental health of Ontario's three- to six-year-olds.* Ontario Centre of Excellence for Child and Youth Mental Health. https://www.cymh.ca/Modules/ResourceHub/?id=2292beff-ff42-4294-b65f-2fe515ee1b31
- <sup>104</sup> Golberstein, E., Wen, H., & Miller, B. F. (2020). Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) and mental health for children and adolescents [Commentary]. *JAMA Pediatrics*, *174*(9), 819-820. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2020.1456
- <sup>105</sup> Stark, et al. (2020).
- <sup>106</sup> Bagot, R. C., Labonté, B. Pena, C., & Nestler, E. J. (2014). Epigenetic signaling in psychiatric disorders: Stress and depression. *Dialogues in Clinical Neuroscience, 16*(3), 281-295. https://doi.org/10.31887/DCNS.2014.16.3/rbagot <sup>107</sup> Cameron, et al. (2020).
- <sup>108</sup> King, et al. (2012).
- <sup>109</sup> Ping, E. Y., Laplante, D. P., Elgbeili, G., Jones, S. L., Brunet, A., & King, S. (2020). Disaster-related prenatal maternal stress predicts HPA reactivity and psychopathology in adolescent offspring: Project Ice Storm. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, *117*, Article 104697. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2020.104697
- <sup>110</sup> Beck, A. T., & Bredemeier, K. (2016). A unified model of depression: Integrating clinical, cognitive, biological, and evolutionary perspectives. *Clinical Psychological Science*, *4*(4), 596-619. https://doi.org/10.1177/2167702616628523
- <sup>111</sup> Everaert, J., Koster, E. H. W., & Derakshan, N. (2012). The combined cognitive bias hypothesis in depression. *Clinical Psychology Review, 32*(5), 413-424. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2012.04.003
- <sup>112</sup> Bureau, J. F., Martin, J., Yurkowski, K., Schmiedel, S., Quan, J., Moss, E., Deneault, A. A., & Pallanca, D. (2016). Correlates of child-father and child-mother attachment in the preschool years. *Attachment and Human Development*, *19*(2), 130-150. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616734.2016.1263350
- <sup>113</sup> Cuartas. (2020). Heightened risk of child maltreatment amid the COVID-19 pandemic can exacerbate mental health problems for the next generation.
- <sup>114</sup> Children's Mental Health Ontario. (2020).
- <sup>115</sup> Russell, et al. (2020).
- <sup>116</sup> Russell, et al. (2020).
- <sup>117</sup> Cuartas. (2020).
- <sup>118</sup> Kang, K. T. & Jain, N. (2020). Child abuse and neglect in the COVID-19 era: A primer for front-line physicians in British Columbia. *BC Medical Journal, 62(7),* 238-240. https://bcmj.org/articles/child-abuse-and-neglect-covid-19-era-primer-front-line-physicians-british-columbia
- <sup>119</sup> Lavi, I., Katz, L. F., Ozer, E. J., & Gross, J. J. (2019). Emotion reactivity and regulation in maltreated children: A meta-analysis. *Child Development*, *90*(5), 1503-1524. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.13272 
  <sup>120</sup> Prime, et al. (2020).
- <sup>121</sup> Luthar, S. S., Ebbert, A. M., & Kumar, N. L. (2020). Risk and resilience during COVID-19: A new study in the Zigler paradigm of developmental science. *Development and Psychopathology*, 1-16. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579420001388
- <sup>122</sup> Centre on the Developing Child. (2020). *How to help families and staff build resilience during the COVID-19 outbreak.*
- <sup>123</sup> Russell, et al. (2020).
- <sup>124</sup> Wade, M., Madigan, S., Plamondon, A., Rodrigues, M., Browne, D., & Jenkins, J. M. (2018). Cumulative psychosocial risk, parental socialization, and child cognitive functioning: A longitudinal cascade model. *Developmental Psychology*, *54*(6), 1038-1050. https://doi.org/10.1037/dev0000493
- <sup>125</sup> Whaley, G. J. L., Cohen, W. L., & Cozza, S. J. (2017). Children and families responding to disaster and bereavement. In R. J. Ursano, C. S. Fullerton, L. Weisaeth, & B. Raphael (Eds.), *Textbook of disaster psychiatry* (2nd ed., pp. 213-230). Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/9781316481424.015
- <sup>126</sup> Gosselin, E., Babchishin, L., & Romano, E. (2015). Family transitions and children's well-being during adolescence. *Journal of Divorce and Remarriage*, *56*(7), 569-589. https://doi.org/10.1080/10502556.2015.1080094

- <sup>127</sup> Fisher, et al. (2020). Why households with young children warrant our attention and support during (and after) the COVID-19 pandemic.
- <sup>128</sup> Findlay, L. C., Arim, R., & Kohan, D. (2020). Understanding the perceived mental health of Canadians during the COVID-19 pandemic (Catalogue No. 82-003-X). Statistics Canada. *Health Reports*. https://www.doi.org/10.25318/82-003-x202000400003-eng
- <sup>129</sup> Shonkoff, J. P. (2020). *Stress, resilience, and the role of science: Responding to the coronavirus pandemic.* Centre on the Developing Child, Harvard University. https://developingchild.harvard.edu/stress-resilience-and-the-role-of-science-responding-to-the-coronavirus-pandemic/
- <sup>130</sup> Prime, et al. (2020).
- <sup>131</sup> Stark, et al. (2020).
- <sup>132</sup> Valentino-DeVries, J., Lu, D., & Dance, G. J. X. (2020, April 3). Location data says it all: Staying at home during coronavirus is a luxury. *New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/04/03/us/coronavirus-stay-home-rich-poor.html
- <sup>133</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020d). Labour Force Survey, August 2020.
- <sup>134</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020e). *Labour market impacts of COVID-19 on Indigenous people: March to August 2020* (Catalogue No. 45-28-0001). https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00085-eng.htm
- <sup>135</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020f). *Economic impact of COVID-19 among Indigenous people* (Catalogue No. 45-28-0001). https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00052-eng.htm
- <sup>136</sup> Norton, A., & Kerr, T. (2020). Applying the lessons of COVID-19 response to Canada's worsening opioid epidemic. *EClinicalMedicine, Lancet 29*, Article 100633. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eclinm.2020.100633
- <sup>137</sup> Fischer, B., Pang, M., & Tyndall, M. (2018). The opioid death crisis in Canada: Crucial lessons for public health. *Lancet Public Health*, *4*(2), E81-E82. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2468-2667(18)30232-9
- <sup>138</sup> Norton & Kerr. (2020). Applying the lessons of COVID-19 response to Canada's worsening opioid epidemic.
- <sup>139</sup> Moore, S. A., Faulkner, G., Rhodes, R. E., Brussoni, M., Chulak-Bozzer, T., Ferguson, L. J., Raktim, M., O'Reilly, N., Spence, J. C., Vanderloo, L. M., & Tremblay, M. S. A. (2020). Impact of the COVID-19 virus outbreak on movement and play behaviours of Canadian children and youth: A national survey. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity, 17*, Article 85. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12966-020-00987-8
- <sup>140</sup> Public Health Agency of Canada. (2020). *From risk to resilience: An equity approach to COVID-19.* https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/corporate/publications/chief-public-health-officer-reports-state-public-health-canada/from-risk-resilience-equity-approach-covid-19.html
- <sup>141</sup> Raising Canada. (2020). *Top 10 threats to childhood in Canada*. https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5669d2da9cadb69fb2f8d32e/t/5f51503d5ceab254db134729/1599164484 483/Raising+Canada+Report\_Final\_Sept.pdf
- <sup>142</sup> Grace, S. L., Tan, Y., Cribbie, R. A., Nguyen, H., Ritvo, P., & Irvine, J. (2016). The mental health status of ethnocultural minorities in Ontario and their mental health care. *BMC Psychiatry*, *16*, Article 47. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-016-0759-z
- <sup>143</sup> Shonkoff, J. P., & Williams, D. V. (2020). *Thinking about racial disparities in COVID-19 impacts through a science-informed, early childhood lens*. Centre on the Developing Child, Harvard University. https://developingchild.harvard.edu/thinking-about-racial-disparities-in-covid-19-impacts-through-a-science-informed-early-childhood-lens/
- <sup>144</sup> Shonkoff, et al. (2020).
- <sup>145</sup> Spinks, et al. (2020). Families "safe at home": The COVID-19 pandemic and parenting in Canada.
- <sup>146</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020c). Caring for their children: Impacts of COVID-19 on parents.
- <sup>147</sup> Gausman, et al. (2020). Sex and gender disparities in the COVID-19 pandemic.
- <sup>148</sup> Cuartas. (2020).
- <sup>149</sup> Gausman, et al. (2020).
- <sup>150</sup> Ponnet, K. (2014). Financial stress, parent functioning and adolescent problem behaviour: An actor-partner interdependence approach to family stress processes in low-, middle-, and high-income families. *Journal of Youth Adolescence*, 43(10), 1752-1769. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-014-0159-y

- <sup>151</sup> Prime, et al. (2020).
- <sup>152</sup> Whitley, et al. (2008).
- <sup>153</sup> Whitley. (2009).
- <sup>154</sup> Reiss, F. (2013). Socioeconomic inequalities and mental health problems in children and adolescents: A systematic review. *Social Science and Medicine, 90,* 24-31. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2013.04.026 
  <sup>155</sup> Waddell, et al. (2019).
- <sup>156</sup> Tani, M., Cheng, Z., Mendolia, S., Paloyo, A., & Savage, D. (2020). Working parents, financial insecurity, and child-care: Mental health in the time of COVID-19. *IZA Discussion Paper No. 13588*, 1-22. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11150-020-09538-3
- <sup>157</sup> Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2020d). *COVID-19 and suicide: Potential implications and opportunities to influence trends in Canada*. [Policy brief.] https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/media/4403
- <sup>158</sup> Holmes, et al. (2020). Multidisciplinary research priorities for the COVID-19 pandemic: A call for action for mental health science.
- <sup>159</sup> Mental Health Commission of Canada, & Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction. (2021). *Mental health and substance use during COVID-19*.
- <sup>160</sup> Mental Health Research Canada. (2020). *Mental Health During COVID-19 Outbreak: Poll #3*. https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5f31a311d93d0f2e28aaf04a/t/5fb547325fd88c0dffc87360/160571576513 5/MHRC+Covid+Poll+3+Presentation+-+Public+Release+Final.pdf
- <sup>161</sup> Cameron, et al. (2020).
- <sup>162</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020g). *Employment insurance claims received by province and territory, monthly, seasonally adjusted* (Table: 14-10-0005-01). https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=1410000501
- <sup>163</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020h). *Food insecurity during the COVID-19 pandemic, May 2020* (Catalogue No. 45280001). https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00039-eng.pdf?st=grQ4SyGU
- <sup>164</sup> McNicoll, S., & Curtis, A. (2020). *Beyond hunger: The hidden impacts of food insecurity in Canada*. Community Food Centres Canada. https://cfccanada.ca/getmedia/57f5f963-af88-4a86-bda9-b98c21910b28/FINAL-BH-PDF-EN.aspx?\_ga=2.196139236.999427921.1601463920-807604576.1601463920
- <sup>165</sup> Russell, et al. (2020).
- <sup>166</sup> Fisher, et al. (2020).
- <sup>167</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020f). *Economic impact of COVID-19 among Indigenous people*.
- $^{168}$  Statistics Canada. (2020i). COVID-19 in Canada: A six-month update on social and economic impacts. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/11-631-x/11-631-x2020003-eng.pdf?st=jGXfVkKt
- <sup>169</sup> Spinks, et al. (2020).
- <sup>170</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020i). COVID-19 in Canada: A six-month update on social and economic impacts.
- <sup>171</sup> Spinks, et al. (2020).
- <sup>172</sup> Royal Bank of Canada. (2020). Pandemic threatens decades of women's labour force gains.
- <sup>173</sup> Spinks, et al. (2020).
- <sup>174</sup> Whitley, et al (2008).
- <sup>175</sup> UNICEF Canada. (2019a). Family-friendly policies in rich countries: How Canada compares.
- <sup>176</sup> van der Gaag, et al. (2019). State of the world's fathers: Unlocking the power of men's care.
- <sup>177</sup> Statistics Canada. (2017). Children living in low-income households (Catalogue No. 89-652-X-001). *Census in brief.* https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/as-sa/98-200-x/2016012/98-200-x2016012-eng.cfm?wbdisable=true
- <sup>178</sup> Scott, K. (2020a). *Tracking women's economic recovery*. Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives. https://behindthenumbers.ca/2020/07/22/tracking-womens-economic-recovery/
- <sup>179</sup> Scott, K. (2020a).
- <sup>180</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020d).

- <sup>181</sup> Scott, K. (2020b). *Left behind: Two decades of economic progress for single mothers at risk of being wiped out.* Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives. https://behindthenumbers.ca/2020/09/16/left-behind-two-decades-of-economic-progress-for-single-mothers-at-risk-of-being-wiped-out/
- <sup>182</sup> First Nations Information Governance Centre. (2018).
- <sup>183</sup> Van Lancker, et al. (2013).
- <sup>184</sup> Cuartas. (2020).
- <sup>185</sup> Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives. (2020, August 4). COVID-19 is worsening homelessness and insecure housing for women. *The Monitor*. https://behindthenumbers.ca/2020/08/04/covid-19-is-worsening-homelessness-and-insecure-housing-for-women/
- <sup>186</sup> Canadian Mental Health Association, University of British Columbia, Agenda Collaborative, Mental Health Foundation, & Maru/Matchbox. (2020b). *COVID-19 effects on the mental health of vulnerable populations: Wave 1.* https://cmha.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/EN\_UBC-CMHA-COVID19-Report-FINAL.pdf
- <sup>187</sup> Amnesty International. (2020, October 5). *Affordable housing for all: Key to building a resilient post-COVID-19 world*. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2020/10/affordable-housing-key-to-resilience-post-covid/
- <sup>188</sup> Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives. (2020, August 4). COVID-19 is worsening homelessness and insecure housing for women.
- <sup>189</sup> Sharp, M. (2020, April 28). A spike in domestic violence happening in Toronto due to COVID-19 experts say. *Canada's National Observer*. https://www.nationalobserver.com/2020/04/28/news/spike-domestic-violence-happening-toronto-due-covid-19-experts-say
- <sup>190</sup> Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation. (2020, September 21). *Canada to rapidly create affordable housing and support the homeless*. https://www.cmhc-schl.gc.ca/en/media-newsroom/news-releases/2020/canada-rapidly-create-affordable-housing-support-homeless
- <sup>191</sup> Government of Canada. (2020, April 4). Canada announces support to those experiencing homelessness and women fleeing gender-based violence during the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) pandemic [News release]. https://www.canada.ca/en/employment-social-development/news/2020/04/canada-announces-support-to-those-experiencing-homelessness-and-women-fleeing-gender-based-violence-during-the-coronavirus-disease-covid-19-pandemic.html
- <sup>192</sup> Tani, et al. (2020). Working parents, financial insecurity, and child-care: Mental health in the time of COVID-19.
- <sup>193</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020b). Child care use during and after the COVID-19 pandemic.
- <sup>194</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020a).
- <sup>195</sup> Brazendale, K., Beets, M. W., Weaver, R. G., Pate, R. R., Turner-McGrievy, G. M., Kaczynski, A. T, Chandler, J., Bohnert, A., & von Hippel, P. T. (2017). Understanding differences between summer vs. school obesogenic behaviors of children: The structured days hypothesis. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity*, *14*, Article 100. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12966-017-0555-2
- <sup>196</sup> Prime, et al. (2020).
- <sup>197</sup> Mental Health Research Canada. (2020). Mental Health During COVID-19 Outbreak: Poll #3.
- <sup>198</sup> National Collaborating Centres for Public Health. (2017). *Environmental influences on population mental health promotion for children and youth.*
- $https://nccph.ca/images/uploads/general/03\_Environmental\_MentalHealth\_NCCPH\_2017\_EN.pdf$
- <sup>199</sup> Moore, et al. (2020). Impact of the COVID-19 virus outbreak on movement and play behaviours of Canadian children and youth: A national survey.
- <sup>200</sup> Vanier Institute of the Family. (2020). *Family well-being during the COIVD-19 pandemic: Conference transcript and presentations*. https://vanierinstitute.ca/family-well-being-during-the-covid-19-pandemic-conference-transcript-and-presentations/
- <sup>201</sup> Lechowicz, et al. (2018). Enhancing father engagement in parenting programs: Translating research into practice recommendations.
- <sup>202</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020c).
- <sup>203</sup> van der Gaag, et al. (2019).
- <sup>204</sup> Fisher, et al. (2020, April 21).

- <sup>205</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020j). Impacts of COVID-19 on Canadian families and children. *The Daily*. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/200709/dq200709a-eng.htm
- <sup>206</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020j). Impacts of COVID-19 on Canadian families and children.
- <sup>207</sup> Farewell, C. V., Jewell, J., Walls, J., & Leiferman, J. A. (2020). A mixed-methods pilot study of perinatal risk and resilience during COVID-19. *Journal of Primary Care and Community Health, 11,* 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1177/2150132720944074
- <sup>208</sup> Institut National de Santé Publique du Québec. (2020). État des connaissances sur l'isolement social et la solitude des parents, de la grossesse à la fin de la petite enfance : Définitions, instruments de mesure ampleur et facteurs associés.
- https://www.inspq.qc.ca/sites/default/files/publications/2721\_isolement\_social\_solitude\_parents\_grossesse\_petite enfance.pdf
- <sup>209</sup> Vanier Institute of the Family. (2020). *Family well-being during the COIVD-19 pandemic: Conference transcript and presentations*.
- <sup>210</sup> National Academies of Sciences, Engineering and Medicine. (2019).
- <sup>211</sup> Whitley. (2009).
- <sup>212</sup> Brooks, et al. (2020). The psychological impact of quarantine and how to reduce it: Rapid review of the evidence.
- <sup>213</sup> Stark, et al. (2020).
- <sup>214</sup> UNICEF. (2020). *Protecting children from violence in the time of COVID-19: Disruptions in prevention and response services*. https://www.unicef.org/media/74146/file/Protecting-children-from-violence-in-the-time-of-covid-19.pdf
- <sup>215</sup> van Gelder, et al. (2020). COVID-19: Reducing the risk of infection might increase the risk of intimate partner violence.
- <sup>216</sup> Prime, et al. (2020).
- <sup>217</sup> Vetter, S., Rossegger, A., Rossler, W., Bisson, J. I., & Endrass, J. (2008). Exposure to the tsunami disaster, PTSD symptoms and increased substance use An internet based survey of male and female residents of Switzerland. *BMC Public Health*, 8, Article 92. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-8-92
- <sup>218</sup> Walsh, C., MacMillan, H. L., & Jamieson, E. (2003). The relationship between parental substance abuse and child maltreatment: Findings from the Ontario Health Supplement. *Child Abuse and Neglect, 27*(12), 1409-1425. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2003.07.002
- <sup>219</sup> Widom, C. S., & Hiller-Sturmhofel, S. (n.d.). *Alcohol abuse as a risk factor for and consequence of child abuse*. National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism. https://pubs.niaaa.nih.gov/publications/arh25-1/52-57.htm <sup>220</sup> World Health Organization. (2006) *Intimate partner violence and alcohol*.
- https://www.who.int/violence injury prevention/violence/world report/factsheets/fs intimate.pdf
- <sup>221</sup> McConnell, D., Breitkreuz, R., & Savage, A. (2010). From financial hardship to child difficulties: Main and moderating effects of perceived social support. *Child: Care, Health and Development, 37*(5), 679-691. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2214.2010.01185.x
- <sup>222</sup> Barnett, M. A., Scaramella, L. V., Neppl, T. K., Ontai, L. L., & Conger, R. D. (2010). Grandmother involvement as a protective factor for early childhood social adjustment. *Journal of Family Psychology, 24*(5), 635-645. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0020829
- <sup>223</sup> Lau, J. T. F., Yang, X., Tsui, H. Y., Pang, E., & Wing, Y. K. (2006). Positive mental health-related impacts of the SARS epidemic on the general public in Hong Kong and their association with other negative impacts. *Journal of Infection*, *53*, 114-124. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jinf.2005.10.019
- <sup>224</sup> Spinks, et al. (2020).
- <sup>225</sup> Institut National de Santé Publique du Québec. (2020). État des connaissances sur l'isolement social et la solitude des parents, de la grossesse à la fin de la petite enfance : Définitions, instruments de mesure ampleur et facteurs associés.
- <sup>226</sup> Offord Centre for Child Studies. (2020). *Ontario Parent Survey*.
- <sup>227</sup> Prime. et al. (2020).

- <sup>228</sup> Lebow, J. L. (2020). The challenges of COVID-19 for divorcing and post-divorce families. *Family Process*, *59*(3), 967-973. https://doi.org/10.1111/famp.12574
- <sup>229</sup> El-Sheikh, M., & Whitson, S. A. (2006). Longitudinal relations between marital conflict and child adjustment: Vagal regulation as a protective factor. *Journal of Family Psychology, 20*(1), 30-39. https://doi.org/10.1037/0893-3200.20.1.30
- <sup>230</sup> Cameron, et al. (2020).
- <sup>231</sup> Holt, S., Buckley, H., & Whelan, S. (2008). The impact of exposure to domestic violence on children and young people: A review of the literature. *Child Abuse and Neglect, 32*(8), 797-810. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2008.02.004
- <sup>232</sup> Statistics Canada. (2014). *Parenting and child support after separation or divorce* (Catalogue No. 89-652-X-001). Spotlight on Canadians: Results from the General Social Survey. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/89-652-x/89-652-x2014001-eng.pdf?st=4qMni8tU
- <sup>233</sup> National Academies of Sciences, Engineering and Medicine. (2019).
- <sup>234</sup> Prime, et al. (2020).
- <sup>235</sup> Spinks, et al. (2020).
- <sup>236</sup> Bergstrom, M., Modin, B., Fransson, B., Rajmil, L., Berlin, M., Gustafsson P. A., & Hjern, A. (2013). Living in two homes A Swedish national survey of wellbeing in 12 and 15 year olds with joint physical custody. *BMC Public Health*, 13, Article 868. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-13-868
- <sup>237</sup> Lamb, M. E. (Ed.) (2010). *The role of the father in child development* (5th ed.). Wiley. https://www.wiley.com/en-gr/The+Role+of+the+Father+in+Child+Development,+5th+Edition-p-9780470405499#:~:text=Michael%20Lamb%E2%80%94the%20recognized%20authority,fatherhood%20across%20 cultures%2C%20classes%2C%20economic
- <sup>238</sup> Turunen, J. (2017). Shared physical custody and children's experiences of stress. *Journal of Divorce and Remarriage*, *58*(5), 371-392. https://doi.org/10.1080/10502556.2017.1325648
- <sup>239</sup> Warshak, R. A. (2014). Social science and parenting plans for young children: A consensus report. *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law, 20*(1), 46-67. https://doi.org/10.1037/law0000005
- <sup>240</sup> Whitley, et al (2008).
- <sup>241</sup> Bala, N., Birnbaum, R., Poitras, K., Saini, M., Cyr, F., & LeClair, S. (2017). Shared parenting in Canada: Increasing use but continued controversy. *Family Court Review*, *55*(4), 513-530. https://doi.org/10.1111/fcre.12301
- <sup>242</sup> Statistics Canada. (2014). *Parenting and child support after separation or divorce*.
- <sup>243</sup> Hendrikx, K. (2020). How COVID-19 has impacted supervised access. *Lawyer's Daily*. https://www.thelawyersdaily.ca/articles/23229/how-covid-19-has-impacted-supervised-access
- <sup>244</sup> Harnois, C. (2020). *The exercise of custody and access rights in the era of COVID-19: "There will be no easy answers."* Lavery Lawyers. https://www.lavery.ca/en/publications/our-publications/3209-the-exercise-of-shared-custody-and-access-rights-in-the-era-of-covid-19-there-will-be-no-easy-answers.html
- <sup>245</sup> Puddister, K., & Small, T. A. (2020). Trial by Zoom? The response to COVID-19 by Canada's courts. *Canadian Journal of Political Science*, *53*(2), 1-7. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0008423920000505
- <sup>246</sup> Hendrikx, K. (2020). How COVID-19 has impacted supervised access.
- <sup>247</sup> Scott. (2020a).
- <sup>248</sup> Singer, J. & Brodzinsky, D. (2020). Virtual parent-child visitation in support of family reunification in the time of COVID-19. *Developmental Child Welfare*, *2*(3), 153-171. https://doi.org/10.1177/2516103220960154
- <sup>249</sup> Puddister, K., & Small, T. A. (2020). Trial by Zoom? The response to COVID-19 by Canada's courts.
- <sup>250</sup> Singer, et al. (2020). Virtual parent-child visitation in support of family reunification in the time of COVID-19.
- <sup>251</sup> Ontario Human Rights Commission. (n.d.). *Interrupted childhoods: Over-representation of Indigenous and Black children in Ontario child welfare*. http://www.ohrc.on.ca/en/interrupted-childhoods
- <sup>252</sup> Scott. (2020a).
- <sup>253</sup> Puddister, et al. (2020).
- <sup>254</sup> Singer, et al. (2020).

- <sup>255</sup> Lamb, M. E. (Ed.). (2010). The role of the father in child development (5th ed.).
- <sup>256</sup> Russell, et al. (2020).
- <sup>257</sup> Di Lemma, L. C. G., Davies, A. R., Ford, K., Hughes, K., Homolova, L., Gray, B., & Richardson, G. (2019). Responding to adverse childhood experiences: An evidence review of interventions to prevent and address adversity across the life course. Public Health Wales, & Bangor University. https://phw.nhs.wales/news/responding-to-adverse-childhood-experiences-an-evidence-review/responding-to-adverse-childhood-experiences/
- <sup>258</sup> Russell, et al. (2020).
- <sup>259</sup> Badovinac, S., Martin, J., Guérin-Marion, C., O'Neill, M., Riddell, R. P., Bureau, J.F., & Spiegel, R. (2018). Associations between mother-preschooler attachment and maternal depression symptoms: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS One*, *13*(10), Article e0204374. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0204374
- <sup>260</sup> Cameron, et al. (2020).
- <sup>261</sup> Russell, et al. (2020).
- <sup>262</sup> Russell, et al. (2020).
- <sup>263</sup> Waddell, et al. (2020).
- <sup>264</sup> Fisher, et al. (2020).
- <sup>265</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020k). The changes in health and well-being of Canadians with long-term conditions or disabilities since the start of the COVID-19 pandemic (Catalogue No. 45-28-0001). https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28-0001/2020001/article/00082-eng.htm
- <sup>266</sup> Canadian Mental Health Association, et al. (2020b). *COVID-19 effects on the mental health of vulnerable populations: Wave 1.*
- <sup>267</sup> Mowat, V., Barretto, J., Dunkel-Jackson, S., & Goodman, L. (2019). *Putting children and youth first: Integrating autism and mental health services in Ontario*. Kinark Children and Family Services. https://www.kinark.on.ca/wp-content/uploads/AHM-2019.pdf
- <sup>268</sup> Dove, et al. (2020).
- <sup>269</sup> Waddell, et al. (2020).
- <sup>270</sup> Dove, et al. (2020).
- <sup>271</sup> World Health Organization. (2002). *Prevention and promotion in mental health.*
- <sup>272</sup> Wade, M., Madigan, S., Akbari, E., & Jenkins, J. M. (2015). Cumulative biomedical risk and social cognition in the second year of life: Prediction and moderation by responsive parenting. *Frontiers in Psychology, 6,* Article 354, 1-11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2015.00354
- <sup>273</sup> Madigan, S., Wade, M., Plamondon, A., Browne, D., & Jenkins, J. M. (2015). Birth weight variability and language development: Risk, resilience, and responsive parenting. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, *40*(9), 869-877. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsv056
- <sup>274</sup> Wade, et al. (2018). Cumulative psychosocial risk, parental socialization, and child cognitive functioning: A longitudinal cascade model.
- <sup>275</sup> Madigan, S., Wade, M., Plamondon, A., & Jenkins, J. M. (2016). Neighborhood collective efficacy moderates the association between maternal adverse childhood experiences and marital conflict. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, *57*(3-4), 437-447. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajcp.12053
- <sup>276</sup> Wade, et al. (2018).
- <sup>277</sup> Cameron, et al. (2020).
- <sup>278</sup> Prime, et al. (2020).
- <sup>279</sup> Kronenberg, M. E., Hansel, T.C., Brennan, A.M., Osofsky, H.J., Osofsky, J.D., & Lawrason B. (2010). Children of Katrina: lessons learned about postdisaster symptoms and recovery patterns. *Child Development, 81*(4), 1241-59. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01465.x
- <sup>280</sup> Scott, Jones, H., Shogren, M., & Terplan, M. (2020, April 23). *Caring for Pregnant and Parenting Women with OUD During the COVID-19 Pandemic* [Webinar]. Foundation for Opioid Response Efforts. https://forefdn.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Pregnant-and-Parenting-Women-Webinar 4.23.2020 FINAL.pdf

- <sup>281</sup> Wickrama, K. A. S., & Kaspar, V. (2007). Family context of mental health risk in tsunami-exposed adolescents: Findings from a pilot study in Sri Lanka. *Social Science & Medicine, 64*(3), 713-23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2006.09.031
- <sup>282</sup> Marroquin, B., Vine, V., & Morgan, R. (2020). Mental health during the COVID-19 pandemic: Effects of stay-athome policies, social distancing behavior, and social resources. *Psychiatry Research*, *293*, 113419. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113419
- <sup>283</sup> McConnell, D., Breitkreuz, R., & Savage, A. (2010). From financial hardship to child difficulties: Main and moderating effects of perceived social support.
- <sup>284</sup> Centre on the Developing Child. (2020).
- <sup>285</sup> Farewell, et al. (2020). A mixed-methods pilot study of perinatal risk and resilience during COVID-19.
- <sup>286</sup> Moore, et al. (2020).
- <sup>287</sup> Farewell, et al. (2020).
- <sup>288</sup> Moore, et al. (2020).
- <sup>289</sup> Chiu, M., Amartey, A., Wang, X., & Kurdyak, P. (2018). Ethnic differences in mental health status and service utilization: A population-based study in Ontario, Canada. *Canadian Journal of Psychiatry, 63*(7), 481-91. https://doi.org/10.1177/0706743717741061
- <sup>290</sup> Grace, et al. (2016). The mental health status of ethnocultural minorities in Ontario and their mental health care.
- <sup>291</sup> Whitley, et al. (2008).
- <sup>292</sup> Statistics Canada. (2020a).
- <sup>293</sup> Bhui, K., King, M., Dein, S., & O'Connor, W. (2008). Ethnicity and religious coping with mental distress. *Journal of Mental Health*, *17*(2), 141-151. https://doi.org/10.1080/09638230701498408
- <sup>294</sup> Fleming, J., & Ledogar, R. J. (2008). Resilience, an evolving concept: A review of literature relevant to Aboriginal research. *Pimatisiwan, A Journal of Indigenous Wellbeing, 6*(2). 1-18. http://www.pimatisiwin.com/uploads/834803515.pdf
- <sup>295</sup> Ho, R. T. H., Lo, P. H. Y., Wong, P. H., Chan, C. L. W., Leung, P. P. Y., & Chen, E. Y. H. (2016). Understandings of spirituality and its role in illness recovery in persons with schizophrenia and mental health professionals: A qualitative study. *BMC Psychiatry*, *16*, 86, 1-16. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-016-0796-7
- <sup>296</sup> Koenig, H. G. (2020). Maintaining health and well-being by putting faith into action during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Religion and Health*, *59*(5), 2205-14. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10943-020-01035-2
- <sup>297</sup> Roberto, A., Sellon, A., Cherry, S. T., Hunter-Jones, J., & Winslow, H. (2020). Impact of spirituality on resilience and coping during the COVID-19 crisis: A mixed-method approach investigating the impact on women. *Health Care for Women International, 41*(11), 1313-34. https://doi.org/10.1080/07399332.2020.1832097
- <sup>298</sup> Whitley, et al. (2008).
- <sup>299</sup> Hazlett-Stevens, H., Singer, J., & Chong, A. (2019). Mindfulness-based stress reduction and mindfulness-based cognitive therapy with older adults: A qualitative review of randomized controlled outcome research. *Clinical Gerontologist*, *42*(4), 347-58. https://doi.org/10.1080/07317115.2018.1518282
- <sup>300</sup> Padya, S. P. (2019). Meditation program mitigates loneliness and promotes wellbeing, life satisfaction and contentment among retired older adults: A two-year follow-up study in four South Asian cities. *Aging & Mental Health*, *25*(2), 286-98. https://doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2019.1691143
- <sup>301</sup> Smolak, A., Gearing, R. E., Alonzo, D., Baldwin, S., Harmon, S., & McHugh, K. (2013). Social support and religion: Mental health service use and treatment of schizophrenia. *Community Mental Health Journal, 49*(4), 444-50. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10597-012-9536-8
- <sup>302</sup> Jones, S., Sutton, K., & Isaacs, A. (2018). Concepts, practices, and advantages of spirituality among people with a chronic mental illness in Melbourne. *Journal of Religion and Health. 58*(1), 343-55. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10943-018-0673-4
- <sup>303</sup> Koenig, H. G. (2020). Maintaining health and well-being by putting faith into action during the COVID-19 pandemic.

- <sup>304</sup> Fallot, R. D. (2007). Spirituality and religion in recovery: Some current issues. *Psychiatric Rehabilitation Journal, 30*(4), 261-70. https://doi.org/10.2975/30.4.2007.261.270
- <sup>305</sup> Junior, J. G., de Sales, J. P., Moreira, M. M., Tavares de Lima, C. K., & Neto, M. L. R. (2020). Spiritual beliefs, mental health and the 2019 Coronavirus (2019-nCoV) outbreak: What does literature have to tell us? *Frontiers in Psychiatry*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2020.570439
- <sup>306</sup> Whitley, et al. (2008).
- <sup>307</sup> Junior, et al. (2020). Spiritual beliefs, mental health and the 2019 Coronavirus (2019-nCoV) outbreak: What does literature have to tell us?
- <sup>308</sup> Prime, et al. (2020).
- <sup>309</sup> Vigo, D., Patten, S., Pajer, K., Krausz, M., Taylor, S., Rush, B., Raviola, G., Saxena, S., Thornicroft, G., & Yatham, L. N. (2020). Mental health of communities during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, *65*(10), 681-87. https://doi.org/10.1177/0706743720926676
- <sup>310</sup> Hadlaczky, G., Hökby, S., Mkrtchian, A., Carli, V., & Wasserman, D. (2014). Mental health first aid is an effective public health intervention for improving knowledge, attitudes, and behaviour: A meta-analysis. *International Review of Psychiatry*, *26*(4), 467-75. https://doi.org/10.3109/09540261.2014.924910
- <sup>311</sup> Morgan, A. J., Ross, A., Reavley, N. J. (2018). Systematic review and meta-analysis of Mental Health First Aid training: Effects on knowledge, stigma, and helping behaviour. *PloS One, 13*(5), e0197102. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0197102
- <sup>312</sup> Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2020, April 20). *Mental Health Commission of Canada launches free online crisis training for essential workers during COVID-19*. [News release.]
- https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/news-article/13950/mental-health-commission-canada-launches-free-online-crisis-training-essential
- <sup>313</sup> Mental Health America. (2020). Peer, friend, and self support in the COVID-19 crisis: How to provide support for ourselves and others through times of fear and isolation.
- https://mhanational.org/sites/default/files/PeerFriendSelfSupport March2020.pdf
- <sup>314</sup> Niela-Vilen, H., Axelin, A., Salanterä, S., & Melender, H. L. (2014). Internet-based peer support for parents: A systematic integrative review. *International Journal of Nursing Studies, 51*(11), 1524-37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2014.06.009
- <sup>315</sup> Huang, R., Yan, C., Tian, Y., Lei, B., Yang, D., Liu, D., & Lei, J. (2020). Effectiveness of peer support intervention on perinatal depression: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Affective Disorders, 276*, 788-96. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2020.06.048
- <sup>316</sup> Hart, B., & Risley, T. R. (2003). The early catastrophe: The 30 million word gap by age 3. *American Educator*, 27(1), 4-9. https://www.aft.org/ae/spring2003/hart\_risley
- <sup>317</sup> Gilkerson, J., Richards, J. A., Warren, S. F., Montgomery, J. K., & Greenwood, C. R., Oller, D. K., Hansen, J. H. L., & Paul, T. D. (2017). Mapping the early language environment using all-day recordings and automated analysis.

  American Journal of Speech-Language Pathology, 26(2), 248-65. https://doi.org/10.1044/2016\_AJSLP-15-0169
- <sup>318</sup> Stanford, J. (2020). A national child-care plan would accelerate post-COVID recovery.
- <sup>319</sup> Government of Canada. (2020, July 24). *The Government of Canada is providing funding to support child care for returning workers*. [News release]. https://www.canada.ca/en/employment-social-development/news/2020/07/the-government-of-canada-is-providing-funding-to-supportchild-care-for-returning-workers0.html
- <sup>320</sup> Stanford, J. (2020).
- <sup>321</sup> Dove, et al. (2020).
- <sup>322</sup> First Nations Information Governance Centre. (2018).
- 323 Whitley, et al. (2008).
- <sup>324</sup> Whitley. (2009).
- <sup>325</sup> United Nations, Office of the High Commissioner. (1990). *Convention on the Rights of the Child.* https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/crc.aspx

- <sup>326</sup> World Association for Infant Mental Health. (2016). *WAIMH position paper on the rights of infants*. http://www.asmi.es/arc/doc/PositionPaperRightsInfants\_%20May\_13\_2016\_1-2\_Perspectives\_IMH\_corr.pdf <sup>327</sup> United Nations. (2018). *The 17 goals*. UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Sustainable Development. https://sdgs.un.org/goals
- <sup>328</sup> UNICEF Canada. (2019b). Where does Canada stand? The Canadian index of child and youth well-being 2019 baseline report. https://oneyouth.unicef.ca/sites/default/files/2019-
- 08/2019\_Baseline\_Report\_Canadian\_Index\_of\_Child\_and\_Youth\_Well-being.pdf
- 329 Akbari & McCuaig. (2017).
- <sup>330</sup> Chanchlani, N., Buchanan, F., & Gill, P. J. (2020). Addressing the indirect effects of COVID-19 on the health of children and young people. *CMAJ*, *192*(32), E921-E927. https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.201008
- 331 Stanford, (2020).
- <sup>332</sup> Flanagan, R. (2020, Sept. 3). *Was your CERB payment delayed this week? This may be why*. CTV News. https://www.iheartradio.ca/92-3-the-dock/news-trending/was-your-cerb-payment-delayed-this-week-this-may-be-why-1.13387463
- <sup>333</sup> Government of Manitoba. (2020). *Manitoba Prenatal Benefit*. Child and Youth Program. https://www.gov.mb.ca/healthychild/healthybaby/mpb.html
- <sup>334</sup> van der Gaag, et al. (2019).
- <sup>335</sup> Tani, et al. (2020).
- Rodrigues, R., Simmons, C., Schmidt, A. E., & Steiber, N. (2021). Care in times of COVID-19: The impact of the pandemic on informal caregiving in Austria. *European Journal of Ageing*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10433-021-00611-z
- <sup>337</sup> Geiger, A. W., Livingston, G., & Bialik, K. (2019). *6 Facts about U.S. moms*. Pew Research Center. https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/05/08/facts-about-u-s-mothers/
- <sup>338</sup> van der Gaag, et al. (2019).
- <sup>339</sup> Statistics Canada. (2021, July 7). Study: Family matters: Parental leave in Canada. *The Daily*. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/210210/dq210210a-eng.htm
- <sup>340</sup> Statistics Canada. (2021, July 7). Study: Family matters: Parental leave in Canada.
- 341 UNICEF Canada. (2019a).
- <sup>342</sup> van der Gaag, et al. (2019).
- <sup>343</sup> Lechowicz, et al. (2018).
- <sup>344</sup> van der Gaag, et al. (2019).
- <sup>345</sup> UNICEF Canada. (2019a).
- <sup>346</sup> UNICEF Canada. (2020). Worlds apart: Canadian companion to UNICEF Report Card 16.
- https://www.unicef.ca/sites/default/files/2020-09/UNICEF%20RC16%20Canadian%20Companion%20EN\_Web.pdf <sup>347</sup> Centre of Perinatal Excellence. (2017). *Mental health care in the perinatal period: Australian clinical practice quideline*. https://www.cope.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/COPE-Perinatal-MH-Guideline Final-2018.pdf
- <sup>348</sup> Davis, R. N., Davis, M. M., Freed, G. L., & Clark, S. J. (2011). Fathers' depression related to positive and negative parenting behaviors with 1-year-old children. *Pediatrics*, *147*(4), 612-618. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2010-1779
- <sup>349</sup> Stadtlander, L. (2015). Paternal postpartum depression. *International Journal of Childbirth Education, 30*(2), 11-13. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/275950095\_Paternal\_Postpartum\_Depression
- <sup>350</sup> Alink, L., Cyr, C., & Madigan, S. (2019). The effect of maltreatment experiences on maltreating and dysfunctional parenting: A search for mechanisms. *Development and Psychopathology, 31*(1), 1-7. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579418001517
- <sup>351</sup> Cameron, et al. (2020).
- <sup>352</sup> Lechowicz, et al. (2018).
- <sup>353</sup> National Academies of Sciences, Engineering and Medicine. (2019).
- <sup>354</sup> Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2020c). Early childhood mental health: "What we heard."

- <sup>355</sup> Smith, T. K., Duggan, A., Bair-Merritt, M. H., & Cox, G. (2012). Systematic review of fathers' involvement in programmes for the primary prevention of child maltreatment. *Child Abuse Review, 21*(4), 237-254. https://doi.org/10.1002/car.2195
- <sup>356</sup> van der Gaag, et al. (2019).
- <sup>357</sup> Cichocki, E. (2019). Equality in parental leave benefits for adoptive parents. *Impact Ethics, & Canadian Bioethics, Law and Policy, Social Justice*. https://impactethics.ca/2019/06/10/equality-in-parental-leave-benefits-for-adoptive-parents/
- <sup>358</sup> Miller, J. J., Cooley, M. E., & Mihalec-Adkins, B. P. (2020). Examining the impact of COVID-19 on parental stress: A study of foster parents. *Child and Adolescent Social Work Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10560-020-00725-w <sup>359</sup> Cichocki, E. (2019). Equality in parental leave benefits for adoptive parents.
- <sup>360</sup> Golberstein, et al. (2020). Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) and mental health for children and adolescents.
- <sup>361</sup> Hynan, M. T. (2020). Covid-19 and the need for perinatal mental health professionals: Now more than ever before. *Journal of Perinatology, 40,* 985-986. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41372-020-0696-z
- <sup>362</sup> Scott, et al. (2020, April 23). Caring for pregnant and parenting women with OUD during the COVID-19 pandemic [Webinar].
- <sup>363</sup> Cameron, et al. (2020).
- <sup>364</sup> Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2020a).
- <sup>365</sup> Scott, et al. (2020, April 23).
- <sup>366</sup> King, et al. (2012).
- <sup>367</sup> Cameron, et al. (2020).
- <sup>368</sup> Cameron, et al. (2020).
- <sup>369</sup> National Academies of Sciences, Engineering and Medicine. (2019).
- <sup>370</sup> Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2021). *Findings from a national scan of services and supports for 0-6 population and their caregivers* (infographic in preparation).
- <sup>371</sup> Canadian Perinatal Mental Health Collaborative. (2021). *Time for action: Why Canada needs a national perinatal mental health strategy now more than ever.*
- <sup>372</sup> Mahoney, A. D., White, R. D., Velasquez, A., Barrett, T. S., Clark, R. H., & Ahmad, K. A. (2020). Impact of restrictions on parental presence in neonatal intensive care units related to coronavirus disease 2019. *Journal of Perinatology*, *40*, 36-46. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41372-020-0753-7
- <sup>373</sup> Thapa, S. B., Mainali, A., Schwank, S. E., & Acharya, G. (2020). Maternal mental health in the time of the COVID-19 pandemic. *Acta obstetricia et gynaecologica Scandinavica*, *99*(7), 817-818. https://doi.org/10.1111/aogs.13894
- <sup>374</sup> Li, Y., Zhao, R., Zheng, S., Chen, X., Wang, J., Sheng, X., Zhou, J., Cai, H., Fang, Q., Yu, F., Fan, J., Xu, K., Chen, Y., & Sheng, J. (2020). Lack of vertical transmission of Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coronavirus 2, China. *Emergency Infectious Diseases*, *26*(6), 135-136. https://doi.org/10.3201/eid2606.200287
- <sup>375</sup> Canadian Perinatal Mental Health Collaborative. (2021).
- <sup>376</sup> American Society of Addiction Medicine. (2020). *Caring for patients during the COVID-19 pandemic: Treating pregnant people with opioid use disorder*. ASAM COVID-19 Task Force Recommendations. https://www.asam.org/docs/default-source/covid-19/4-tf\_treating-pregnant-people-with-opioid-use-disorder final.pdf?sfvrsn=4dba58c2 2
- <sup>377</sup> Cameron, et al. (2020).
- <sup>378</sup> Lebel, C., MacKinnon, A., Bagshaw, M., Tomfohr-Madsen, L., & Giesbrecht, G. (2020). Elevated depression and anxiety symptoms among pregnant individuals during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Journal of Affective Disorders, 277*, 5-13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2020.07.126
- <sup>379</sup> Tani, et al. (2020).
- <sup>380</sup> Statistics Canada. (2019, June 24). Maternal mental health in Canada, 2018/2019. *The Daily*. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/190624/dq190624b-eng.htm
- <sup>381</sup> Canadian Perinatal Mental Health Collaborative. (2021).
- <sup>382</sup> Cameron, et al. (2020).

- <sup>383</sup> Thapa, et al. (2020). Maternal mental health in the time of the COVID-19 pandemic.
- <sup>384</sup> Tomasi, P. (2020). *COVID-19: These moms say they aren't being screened for perinatal mental illness in Saskatchewan*. Canadian Perinatal Mental Health Collaborative. https://cpmhc.ca/2020/04/28/covid-19-these-moms-say-they-arent-being-screened-for-perinatal-mental-illness-in-saskatchewan/
- <sup>385</sup> American Society of Addiction Medicine. (2020). *Caring for patients during the COVID-19 pandemic: Treating pregnant people with opioid use disorder.*
- <sup>386</sup> Scott, et al. (2020, April 23).
- <sup>387</sup> Scott, et al. (2020, April 23).
- <sup>388</sup> Canadian Perinatal Mental Health Collaborative. (2020). *CPMHC national committee member presents to Canadian parliamentary health research caucus*. https://cpmhc.ca/2020/11/19/cpmhc-national-committee-member-presents-to-canadian-parliamentary-health-research-caucus/
- <sup>389</sup> Canadian Perinatal Mental Health Collaborative. (2021).
- <sup>390</sup> Hofmann, S. G., & Smits, J. A. J. (2008). Cognitive-behavioral therapy for adult anxiety disorders: A meta-analysis of randomized placebo-controlled trials. *Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, *69*(4), 621-632. https://doi.org/10.4088/jcp.v69n0415
- <sup>391</sup> Martin, C. G., Roos, L. E., Zalewski, M., & Cummins, N. (2017). A dialectical behavior therapy skills group case study on mothers with severe emotion dysregulation. *Cognitive and Behavioral Practice, 24*(4), 405-415. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpra.2016.08.002
- <sup>392</sup> Binion, G. & Zalewski, M. (2018). Maternal emotion dysregulation and the functional organization of preschoolers' emotional expressions and regulatory behaviors. *Emotion, 18*(3), 386-399. https://doi.org/10.1037/emo0000319
- <sup>393</sup> Shonkoff, J. P., & Fisher, P. A. (2013). Rethinking evidence-based practice and two-generation programs to create the future of early childhood policy. *Development and Psychopathology, 25*(4, Pt. 2), 1635-1653. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579413000813
- <sup>394</sup> Patel, M. N., Bhaju, J., Thompson, M. P., & Kaslow, N. J. (2012). Life stress as mediator of the childhood maltreatment-intimate partner violence link in low-income, African American women. *Journal of Family Violence*, *27*(1), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10896-011-9398-9
- <sup>395</sup> Cameron et al. (2020).
- <sup>396</sup> Scott, K. (2020b). Left behind: Two decades of economic progress for single mothers at risk of being wiped out.
- <sup>397</sup> Tarasoff, L. A., Milligan, K., Le, T. L., Usher, A. M., & Urbanoski, K. (2018). Integrated treatment programs for pregnant and parenting women with problematic substance use: Service descriptions and client perceptions of care. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, *90*, 9-18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsat.2018.04.008
- <sup>398</sup> Sved Williams, A. E. (2017). Perinatal and infant mental health in Australia: Moving forward towards REAL prevention and early intervention Can we do it? *Australasian Psychiatry*, *25*(3), 274-276. https://doi.org/10.1177/1039856217700761
- <sup>399</sup> Jack, S. M., Catherine, N., Gonzalez, A., Macmillan, H. L., Sheehan, D., & Waddell, D. (2015). Adapting, piloting and evaluating complex public health interventions: Lessons learned from the Nurse-Family Partnership in Canadian public health settings. *Health Promotion and Chronic Disease Prevention in Canada, 35*(8-9), 151-159. https://doi.org/10.24095/hpcdp.35.8/9.07
- <sup>400</sup> Government of Manitoba. (2020). *Manitoba Prenatal Benefit*.
- <sup>401</sup> Figueroa, J. F., Frakt, A. B., & Jha, A. K. (2020). Addressing social determinants of health: Time for a polysocial risk score. *JAMA*, *323*(16), 1553-1554. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2020.2436
- <sup>402</sup> Stark, et al. (2020).
- <sup>403</sup> Cuartas. (2020).
- <sup>404</sup> Prime, et al. (2020).
- <sup>405</sup> Kang, et al. (2020). Child abuse and neglect in the COVID-19 era: A primer for front-line physicians in British Columbia.

- <sup>406</sup> Bogels, S. M., & Brechman-Toussaint, M. L. (2006). Family issues in child anxiety: Attachment, family functioning, parental rearing and beliefs. *Clinical Psychology Review, 26*(7), 834-856. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2005.08.001
- <sup>407</sup> Saltzman, W. R., Pynoos, R. S., Lester, P., Layne, C. M., & Beardslee, W. R. (2013). Enhancing family resilience through family narrative co-construction. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review, 16*(3), 294-310. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10567-013-0142-2
- <sup>408</sup> Ali, M. M., West, K., Teich, J. L., Lynch, S., Mutter, R., & Dubenitz, J. (2019). Utilization of mental health services in educational setting by adolescents in the United States. *Journal of School Health, 89*(5), 393-401. https://doi.org/10.1111/josh.12753
- <sup>409</sup> Foy, J. M., Green, C. M., & Earls, M. F. (2019). Mental health competencies for pediatric practice. *Pediatrics*, 144(5), Article 20192757. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2019-2757
- <sup>410</sup> Stark, et al. (2020).
- <sup>411</sup> Scott. (2020b).
- <sup>412</sup> Vigo, et al. (2020). Mental health of communities during the COVID-19 pandemic.
- <sup>413</sup> Canadian Perinatal Mental Health Collaborative. (2021).
- 414 Akbari & McCuaig. (2017).
- <sup>415</sup> Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2020c).
- <sup>416</sup> Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2018). *Measuring progress: Resources for developing a mental health and addiction performance framework for Canada*. https://www.mentalhealthcommission.ca/English/media/4117 Prime, et al. (2020).
- <sup>418</sup> Mental Health Commission of Canada. (2021). *Findings from a national scan of services and supports for 0-6 population and their caregivers* (infographic in preparation).
- <sup>419</sup> United Nations, Office of the High Commissioner. (1990). *Convention on the Rights of the Child*.
- <sup>420</sup> World Association for Infant Mental Health. (2016). WAIMH position paper on the rights of infants.
- <sup>421</sup> Vigo, et al. (2020).
- <sup>422</sup> Mustard, F., & McCain, M. (1999). *Early years study: Final report. Reversing the real brain drain*. https://earlyyearsstudy.ca/early-years-study-1/
- <sup>423</sup> Heckman, J. J. (2008). *Return on investment: Cost vs. benefits*. https://childandfamilypolicy.duke.edu/pdfs/10yranniversary\_Heckmanhandout.pdf
- <sup>424</sup> Hertzman, C. (2010). Framework for the social determinants of early child development. *Encyclopedia on Early Child Development*. http://www.child-encyclopedia.com/sites/default/files/textes-experts/en/669/framework-for-the-social-determinants-of-early-child-development.pdf

## Appendix A

## Search strategy

Search Terms	Databases
<ul> <li>Early years OR Early childhood mental health OR Infant AND mental health AND COVID-19</li> <li>Early years OR Early childhood mental health OR Infant AND mental health AND COVID-19 AND policy</li> </ul>	Google Search, Google Scholar
* Research was also pulled from previous MHCC engagements/projects on infant and early childhood mental health.	

## Appendix B

Areas of strategic investments, stratified by type of parenting stress and priority population(s)

Family Stress Type	Priority Populations	<b>Evidence-Based Responses</b>
General — Adverse childhood experiences	<ul><li>policy makers</li><li>parents</li><li>neighbours</li></ul>	<ul> <li>parental education on ACEs, serve-and-return exchanges (Circle of Safety, Brain Builders Lab, etc.)</li> </ul>
Financial stress  Social support loss/spousal conflict	<ul> <li>mothers</li> <li>single parents</li> <li>low-income households</li> <li>FNIM communities</li> <li>single parents</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>CERB benefits</li> <li>universal basic income</li> <li>food security initiatives</li> <li>affordable housing</li> <li>mental health first aid</li> <li>peer-support interventions</li> <li>equal/shared parenting</li> <li>affordable housing</li> </ul>
Parental stress issues	<ul> <li>mothers</li> <li>single parents</li> <li>parents of young children</li> <li>parents of children with developmental needs</li> <li>low-income households</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>continuation of early learning/daycare/education access</li> <li>paid parental-leave policies, including improvements in paid paternity-leave benefits; further compensating unpaid or underpaid caregiving roles — i.e., mothers, single mothers, ECE workers</li> <li>further incentivizing father involvement in non-paid child rearing roles, including tackling the father-as-parent stigma, the lack of parenting programs that include fathers, and the prevalence of parenting programs operating from a "father deficit" model</li> <li>CERB benefits</li> <li>universal basic income</li> </ul>
Parental mental illness and substance use	<ul> <li>parents with pre-existing histories</li> <li>pregnant and parenting mothers</li> <li>new and expectant fathers</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>mental health first aid</li> <li>peer-support interventions</li> <li>cognitive behavioural therapy</li> <li>family systems therapies</li> </ul>

		<ul> <li>perinatal health and mental health supports offered in tandem with parenting-skills training</li> <li>substance use and harm reduction services and continued medication access (e.g., buprenorphine, methadone)</li> </ul>
Child mood, behavioural issues	children with developmental needs	evidence-based early learning initiatives
	low-income children	<ul> <li>increased integration of developmental and child mental health service providers</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>access to outdoor play, while respecting social distancing measures</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>access to friends, family that respect social distancing measures</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>food security initiatives</li> </ul>
		<ul> <li>affordable housing</li> </ul>
		<ul><li>equal/shared parenting</li></ul>
		<ul> <li>infant and early years, trauma- based workforce competency training</li> </ul>





## Mental Health Commission of Canada

Suite 1210, 350 Albert Street Ottawa, ON K1R 1A4

Tel: 613.683.3755 Fax: 613.798.2989

mhccinfo@mentalhealthcommission.ca www.mentalhealthcommission.ca

■ @MHCC\_ ¶/theMHCC 1/1MHCC @ @theMHCC Mental Health Commission of Canada